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The House met at 3:00 p.m. 

MR. SPEAKER (McNicholas): 
Order, please! 

I would like at this stage to 
welcome to the Visitor's Gallery a 

former member of this hon. House, 
John McLennan. 

SOME HON. MEMBERS: 
Hear, hear! 

MR. SPEAKER: 
I would like to rule on a point of 

order the Leader of the Opposition 
(Mr. Barry) raised in relation to 
the unparliamentary language in 
the resolution submitted by the 

Premier last week. Where 
unparliamentary language is used 
in the House, a member using the 
offensive expressions is required 
to· withdraw the expression. In 
this case, however, the 
unparliamentary language was 
contained in the resolution. I 

have ruled that because of the 
unparliamentary language the 
resolution could not be included 
on the Order Paper and I refused 

to put the motion to the House. It 
was, in effect, treated as a 
nullity and therefore in this 

situation I do not think it 
appropriate or necessary to 
require the Premier to withdraw 

the words included in the 
resolution he gave notice of. 

Under the Notice of Motion given 
by the hon. the Premier yesterday 
I rule the motion is in order and 

it is printed on the Order Paper 
today. 

SOME HON. MEMBERS : 
Hear, hear! 

MR. SPEAKER: 
About the point of privilege 
raised by the hon. the Leader of 
the Opposition, there is no prima 
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facie case of breach of privilege. 
But reviewing the comments in the 
context of the debate, the member 
for Burin - Placentia West (Mr. 
Tobin) used unparliamentary 
language in that he imputed bad or 
unworthy motives on the part of 

the hon. member for Mount Scio -
Bell Island (Mr. Barry) and he 
said, in effect, "Mr. Speaker, the 
day that I use this position as a 
member of the House of Assembly 
for Burin - Placentia West to 
represent those constituents, then 
charge them for that action, that 

is the day, Mr. Speaker, that I 

believe I am misusing the 
privileges and rights of the 
people who sent me here. " To my 
mind there is a clear imputation 

there. I call on the hon. member 
for Burin - Placentia West to 

withdraw that imputation. 

The hon. the member for Burin 
Placentia West. 

MR. TOBIN: 
Mr. Speaker, exactly what you read 
is what I said. At no place did I 

refer or infer anything as it 

relates to the Leader of the 
Opposition. However, if that fact 
is not parliamentary, I will 

withdraw it. 

Statements by Ministers 

MR. RUSSELL: 
Mr. Speaker. 

MR. SPEAKER: 
The hon. the Minister of Consumer 
Affairs and Communications. 

SOME HON. MEMBERS: 
Hear, hear! 

MR. RUSSELL: 
Mr. Speaker, I am 
announce government's 
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the development of community 
television productions using the 
facilities of local cable systems. 

Cable 
require 

television 
that cable 

regulations 
operators 

and provide 
use of the 

reserve a 
equipment 

channel, 
for the 

operator, community groups and 
individuals to produce and deliver 
to the community television 
programming about or of interest 
to the community which the system 
serves. 

However, most of the community 
channels have remained 
underutilized, mainly because of a 
lack of experience with television 
.production, but also because of a 
lack of awareness of the community 
channel itself. 

A project has been initiated by 
the Education Television Centre at 
Memorial University, in 
conjunction with my department, 
which will provide cable 
operators, and organizations 
within the communi ties which they 
serve, with basic training in 
televis i on producti on. The y will 
be i nstructed in equipment 
s election and use, and will be 
introduce d t o pr od uction 
t ech nique s and c oncept s 4 

Workshops will be held in Happy 
Valley - Goose Bay, Port Saunders, 
the Winterton-Placentia area, 
Grand Bank and Gander. Personnel 
and equipment will be provided by 
the Educational Television Centre 
and government, through the 
Communications Division of my 
department, will provide funds for 
the instructor's travel and 
accommodation. 

Mr. Speaker, while the financial 
commitment is small, I see this 
project as an important initial 
effort in making available more 
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local informational, educational 
and entertainment television 
programming to residents in the 
Province. 

Over the long term, Mr • Speaker, 
the use of the community channel 
can greatly increase the 
availability of more meaningful , 
locally-produced programming on 
television. This project will 
also provide an opportunity for 
young Newfoundlanders wishing to 
pursue a career in television to 
take advantage of the free 
training programme and exposure 
which is available through the 
community channel. The project 
should result in greater 
participation and awareness of 
community affairs, as programming 
reflecting the community becomes 
available. 

Thank you. 

SOME HON. MEMBERS: 
Hear, hear! 

MR. EFFORD: 
Mr. Speaker. 

MR. SPEAKER: 
The hon. the member for Port de 
Grave. 

MR . EFFORD: 
Mr. Speaker, I would like to thank 
the Minister of Consumer Affairs 
and Communications (Mr. Russell) 
for giving me this statement in 
advance so I could study it. I do 
not see the necessity of bringing 
this report forth in a Ministerial 
Statement. I thought that he had 
brought this up in debate pretty 
well word for word just recently 
in the House in debate on a cable 
television problem. 

I have to commend him on the fact 
that it is a worthwhile project to 
bring this programme forward as 
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initiated by the Educational 

Television with his department. 
It is certainly necessary for this 

Province to get more into 
community development and 
communication. It is also 
necessary to spread it over 

Labrador and over the areas of 
Newfoundland S? that people in all 
parts of the Province can take 
part in the training and in tire-­

development. 

Certainly the development of local 
or community programming could be 
a very significant educational and 

cultural contribution to the 
Province. However, I am surprised 
that the minister has taken so 

long and is applying so little 

into something so important as 
this. He says here we are playing 

a small part, but he should 
realize that it is not a small 

part we should play in development 
of communication on the community 
channels on this Island. We have 
been too long without this. It is 

a very· important part of our 
educational system. It plays an 
important part in communities 

realizing more of their problems 
and getting their problems across 
the Island and across the Channel 
much more quickly. 

So I hope that this will certainly 

be a start for the minister and 
his department and instead of 
playing a small part, they will go 

to a much 
developing 
communications. 

Thank you~ 

greater 
this 

SOME BON. MEMBERS: 
Hear, hear! 

MR. SPEAKER: 

level 
part 

The hen. the Leader of 
Opposition. 

in 
of 

the 
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MR. BARRY: 
I meant to start before we got 
into Orders of the Day but the 

minister was on his feet and I did 
not want to interrupt him. I 
wonder if the Premier, in the 

absence of the Government House 
Leader (Mr. Marshall) , would give 

an indication of whether a 
unanimous resolution might go 
forward of congratulations to the 
new Premier of Quebec, Mr. 
Speaker, on behalf of that 
tremendous Liberal victory in that 
Province yesterday? 

SOME BON. MEMBERS: 
Hear, hear! 

MR. BARRY: 
And also, Mr. Speaker, I think it 

is appropriate that a similar 

message of congratulations go to 
Mr. Joe Ghiz, soon to be the new 

Liberal Premier of Prince Edward 
Island -

SOME BON. MEMBERS: 
Hear, hear! 

MR. BARRY: 
for tremendous victories in 

two by-elections in 
which were formerly 

those 
districts 
Conservative 
Speaker. 

strongholds, Mr. 

MR. SPEAKER: 
The hen. the Premier. 

PREMIER PECKFORD: 
Mr. Speaker, I 
congratulated the 
Quebec. 

MR. SPEAKER: 

have already 
new Premier of 

Order, please! At this stage I 
would like to welcome to the 
gallery Mayor Blackmore and Deputy 
Mayor Robert King from Windsor. 

SOME BON. MEMBERS: 
Bear, hear! 
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oral Questions 

MR. BARRY: 
Mr. Speaker. 

MR. SPEAKER: 
The bon. the 
Opposition. 

MR. BARRY: 

Leader of the 

Mr. Speaker, I would like to ask 
the Premier whether government's 
decision to try and close the 
House in an unprecedented fashion 
on Friday, before completing, Mr. 
Speaker, the legislative agenda 
which is before this Bouse - it is 
obvious that we will not get to 
complete all of it - I wonder if 
the Premier would indicate, Mr. 
Speaker, whether his eagerness to 
get out of the Bouse might have 
anything to do with a poll which 
he recently had carried which 
indicates that there is the same 
surge of support for the Liberal 
Party in this Province as we have 
seen in Quebec and in Prince 
Edward Island? 

MR. SPEAKER: 
The hon. the Premier. 

PREMIER PECKFORD: 
Mr. Speaker, back a couple of 
months ago we took the 
unprecedented step of trying to 
outline to the' Opposition ahead of 
time the legislation that would be 
available, and make it available 
to the Opposition as quickly as we 
could get it drafted, as well as 
the legislation of the Accord. 
The Opposition saw fit to spend 
fifteen sitting days, twenty-one 
days all told if you take in the 
weekends, on one bill in the 
Bouse. I indicated early in the 
Fall that we wanted to sit until 
early December. We are keeping 
our commitment to try to make the 
House operate more efficiently, 
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but the Opposition obviously are 
not prepared to co-operate in that 
and want to spend as long as they 
deem it necessary talking and 
repeating themselves over and over 
again. In the same context, 
bills go through the House of 
Commons on twice as much money in 
half the time, and it is just not 
appropriate and just not right 
that the Opposition would spend 
fifteen days on one bill knowing 
in advance the number of bills 
that we had. We had plenty of 
time to take care of all the 
legislation. As it relates to the 
poll, I am sorry to inform the 
Leader · of the Opposition that the 
reverse of what is happening in 
Quebec and PEI is happening here 
from the poll that we have just 
had completed. 

MR. BARRY : 
Mr. Speaker. 

MR. SPEAKER: 
The bon. the Leader of the 
Opposition. 

MR. BARRY: 
We would be delighted, Mr. 
Speaker, to have the Premier table 
that poll. 

MR. TULK: 
Yes, and test it. 

MR. TOBIN: 
Why do you not tell us about your 
reception in Alberta? 

MR. SPEAKER: 
Order, please! 

MR. BARRY: 
Mr. Speaker, I had a tremendous 
reception in Alberta. I raised 
more money for the Alberta Liberal 
Party than I think has ever been 
raised before in the history of 
this country, probably more than 
any single fund raising effort has 
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ever raised for any political 
party. 

Mr. Speaker, what I would like to 
ask the Premier is will he not in 
all fairness admit that over the 
last five days in this House there 
have been more bills passed than 
in any similar five days in this 
House, apart from the last day 
when traditionally a great flood 
of legislation takes place as 
government tries to cut off 
debate? The last five days, I 
will ask the Premier to admit, 
have seen complete co-operation on 
the part of this Opposition to 
make up for the incompetence of 
the planning of members opposite. 
They give us a list of legislation 
which included the Accord, which 
included other matters, and then 
they do not come forward with the 
legislation. Admit that you are 
getting out of this House because 
you are feeling the heat. 

SOME HON. MEMBERS: 
Hear, hear! 

MR. SPEAKER: 
Order, please! 

The hen. the Premier. 

PREMIER PECKFORD: 
Is this a good example of the way 
the House is going to operate? 
The Leader of the Opposition gets 
up on a supplementary, makes a 
preamble and gives a speech when 
he was supposed to ask a 
supplementary which allows for 
neither preamble nor debate. I 
would ask for the protection · of 
the Chair in the asking of 
questions so that they confine 
themselves to what the rules say 
in Beauchesne and in the Standing 
Orders. 

Now, Mr. Speaker, I cannot help it 
if the Leader of the Opposition is 
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trying to make up for the fifteen 
days that they spent on one bill. 
He cannot now suddenly say that in 
the last five days they 
co-operated and therefore that is 
supposed to make up for all the 
incompetence on the part of the 
Opposition for fifteen days on one 
bill. I am very sorry if that is 
the way the Leader of the 
Opposition feels.--- Fifteen days on 
one bill is unprecedented in 
itself. Talking about five days on 
co-operation, how about the 
fifteen days when they did not 
co-operate? Mr. Speaker, as for 
raising money out in Alberta, I 
think the Leader of the Opposition 
would do well to make sure that 
the Liberal Party of Newfoundland 
has all its bills paid before he 
goes to Alberta. 

SOME HON.. MEMBERS : 
Hear, hear! 

MR. BARRY: 
Mr. Speaker. 

MR. SPEAKER: 
The hen. the Leader of the 
Opposition. 

MR. BARRY: 
I wonder would the Premier be 
prepared to have the bills of his 
party tabled? We will be happy, 
Mr. Speaker, to table the bills 
owing by this party if the Premier 
opposite is prepared to do the 
same. We are prepared to show our 
financial position. Now let us 
see the Premier table his bills. 

SOME HON. MEMBERS: 
Hear, hear! 

MR. BARRY: 
I might say, Mr. Speaker, that the 
debate that took place in those 
fifteen days was debate that was 
badly needed. We got no answers. 
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PREMIER PECKFORD: 
A point of order, Mr. Speaker. 

MR. SPEAKER: 
Order, please! 

A point of order, the hon. the 
Premier. 

PREMIER PECKFORD: 
The Leader of the Opposition is 
debating, not asking a 
supplementary question. I would 
ask for the protection of the 
Chair in the asking of questions 
so that we can be consistent with 
the rules of the House. 

MR. BARRY: 
That is a new question, Mr. 
Speaker. 

MR. SPEAKER: 
To that point of order, the point 
is well taken. I would ask the 
hon. the Leader of the Opposition 
to pose his question. 

MR. BARRY: 
Mr. Speaker, the question I would 
like to ask the Premier is: In 
light of the fact that we now have 
a new Premier in Quebec, would the 
Premier commit to arrange to meet, 
at the earliest possible 
opportunity, with Mr. Bourassa, to 
start working on a resolution of 
the Upper Churchill dispute and to 
try and expedite further 
development of hydro power in 
Labrador? The Premier has promised 
to do this for years and we have 
yet to see any action taken by the 
Premier. Jobs could be created by 
starting a further hydro project 
in Labrador. Will the Premier 
commit to do this right away? 

MR. SPEAKER: 
The hon. the Premier. 

PREMIER PECKFORD: 
Mr. Speaker, may I first respond 
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to the other part of the Leader of 
the Opposition's comments? The 
Leader of the Opposition has now 
admitted that the Liberal Party of 
Newfoundland has bills. I have no 
such admission to make on behalf 
of the P.C. Party of Newfoundland 
and Labrador. 

SOME BON. MEMBERS: 
Hear, hear! 

PREMIER PECKFORD: 
Number two, Mr. Speaker, I cannot 
help it if they owe a whole bunch 
of money and we do not. That is 
not my problem, and it is not a 
problem for this House. Mr. 
Speaker, I have already taken 
initiatives along the lines the 
Leader of the Opposition has 
mentioned. It was done this 
morning, boy. 

MR. LUSH: 
Mr. Speaker. 

MR. SPEAKER: 
The hon. the member for Bonavista 
North. 

MR. LUSH: 
I have a question £or the Minister 
of Career Development and Advanced 
Studies. I wonder if the minister 
would confirm for the House that 
this new circuitous method, this 
new approach adopted by the 
provincial and federal 
governments, for whatever reasons, 
for approving the applications for 
the Canada Jobs Strategy Programme 
is causing undue and unnecessary 
delay and is resulting in utter 
frustration by the thousands of 
unemployed workers who are losing 
their patience, Mr. Speaker, 
wai tinq for the approval of these 
projects? 

MR. POWER: 
Mr. Speaker. 
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MR. SPEAKER: 
The hon. the Minister of Career 
Development and Advanced Studies. 

MR. POWER: 
The member is obviously either 
unaware or misinformed as to what 
is happening in Newfoundland this 
Fall as it relates to job 
creation. For the very first time 
the Provincial Government of 
Newfoundlnd and Labrador has put 
money into job creation 
programmes, in a joint programme 
with the federal government. The 
first time we ever put $2 million 
into a fishery response programme 
was this Fall. 3,700 jobs have 
been approved, Mr. Speaker, up to 
last weekend by this government 
and the federal government. 

If that was not enough, Mr. 
Speaker, we put $2 million into 
student programmes for the Summer, 
we also put $3.5 million into a 
joint programme with the federal 
government this Fall, for job 
creation, from which over 1,300 
jobs were approved by last Friday, 
which is as early, if not earlier, 
than we have ever had Canada 
Works-type creation programmes 
done in Newfoundland before. Up 
to last Friday we had 5, 000 jobs 
approved in job creation works. 

SOME HON. MEMBERS: 
Hear, hear! 

MR. POWER: 
There was just about $19 million 
approved up to last Friday, as 
quickly and as efficiently as has 
ever been done before. We have 
had a problem, if you want, with 
getting the things out as fast as 
some people might have liked, but 
it is our intention as a 
government, in co-operation with 
the federal government, to have 
programmes done, to approve the 
very best projects, to approve 
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them in communities where there is 
a very urgent need. That we have 
done, Mr. Speaker, and up to 
Friday we had $19 million just 
about spent, we have over 5,000 
jobs created, and that is as 
efficient as any government has 
ever been in Newfoundland, or in 
Canada, in response to that need. 

MR. LUSH: 
Mr. Speaker. 

MR. SPEAKER: 
The hon. the member for Bonavista 
North. 

MR. LUSH: 
Would the minister not agree that 
a system similar to the previous 
system of a district-wide, a 
constituency-wide committee 
system, with representation from 
councils an~ Rural Development 
Associations, would be much more 
effective, much more efficient 
than the approach that we now 
have, an approach that is 
something like- a baseball diamond, 
where the applications come from 
Manpower to the minister, back to 
the federal minister, then back to 
this Province again, a system that 
takes at least a month if it is 
done efficiently and effectively? 
Would the minister not agree that 
the present system is cumbersome, 
awkward, and rings of political 
interference, Mr. Speaker? Would 
the minister not agree that some 
sort of district-wide, unpartisan 
committee system would be much 
more effective and cause a lot 
less delays than we have now? 

MR. SPEAKER: 
The hon. the Minister of Career 
Development and Advanced Studies. 

MR. POWER: 
Mr. Speaker, I teetotally, 100 per 
cent disagree with the hon. 
member. We have in this Province 
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today at least two make-work 
projects for persons in need. Is 
the member saying that we should 
not have involved the Newfoundland 
Fishermen, Food and Allied Workers 
Union in identifying the 
communities and the individuals 
who had great need? We put the 
Fishermen's - Union on that 
committee to make sure that it was 
not nonpartisan, to make sure it 
went where there was need, to make 
sure the communities and the 
individuals who had urgent were 
accommodated. We set up a very 
unpartisan kind of committee with 
the Fishermen's Union, an official 
of my department and an official 
of CEIC, and there was no 
political interference. We tried 
to do it as efficiently as we 
could, and we did that, Mr. 
Speaker. We identified the 
communi ties, the individuals, and 
then, not in the old Canada Works 
kind of syndrome but in a new 
system where there is training 
components, we identified better 
projects than have ever been 
identified where both individuals 
and communities were in need. 

Now if the member is saying that 
somehow or other that is partisan, 
that is unjust, that is unfair, 
then the member is certainly not 
aware of what is happening in 
rural Newfoundland with these 
make-work projects. 

SOME BON. MEMBERS: 
Hear, hear! 

MR. LUSH: 
A supplementary, Mr. Speaker. 

MR. SPEAKER: 
A supplementary, the hon. the 
member for Bonavista North. 

MR. LUSH: 
A final question, Mr. Speaker, to 
the minister. Would the minister 
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not admit to this House that he is 
totally dissatisfied with this new 
programme, the Canada Jobs 
Strategy Programme, from stem to 
stern, from top to bottom, that he 
is completely dissatisfied with 
it? More specifically, would the 
minister indicate what steps he 
has taken to eradicate the entry 
requirement that· says a person 
must be unemployed twenty-four 
weeks out of the previous thirty? 
Now, Mr. Speaker, what that means 
is that people with more than six 
weeks employment are not entitled 
to work on this programme. We 
have initiated a programme for one 
group of people, fishermen, who 
could not find enough stamps, but 
we now have thousands of people 
out there who are going to be 
discriminated against by this 
requirement. Is the minister 
going to do something about this 
terrible discrimination? 
Thousands of people are not going 
to be allowed to work on these 
projects. 

MR. SPEAKER: 
The hon. the Minister of Career 
Development. 

MR. POWER: 
Mr. Speaker, I cannot believe that 
all the members opposite and the 
Liberal Party of Newfoundland are 
that inconsistent in their view of 
job creation in this Province. 
When the Liberal Government was in 
Ottawa, it was all, "Thank you 
very much, Mr. Ottawa, for your 
make-work Canada Works kind of 
projects. You tell us exactly 
what we need and we will take it 
greatfully. Now that we as the 
Government of Newfoundland have 
decided to put $3.5 million into 
the Canadian Jobs Strategy 
Programme to have some say in 
selecting programmes to make sure 
there is a training element, now 
that we put $2 million into the 
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fishery response programmes and 
have allowed representation of the 
union, the federal government 
representative, and our government 
to be very non-partisan and select 
the best projects in the 
communities with the most need, 
somehow or other now we are said 
to have done some injustice to the 
workers in Newfoundland. 

Last week, when I had a 
ministerial statement that 5,000 
less people were working in 
October, 1984, than in October, 
1985, somehow or other that was 
said to be a terrible ministerial 
statement to make. The member 
opposite got up and said that that 
was just statistics, playing with 
figures, the fact that we have 
5,000 more people working this 
year than last year. The fact 
that up to last weekend we have 
5,000 jobs approved, somehow or 
other because we are involved as a 
government and because the process 
was a little bit slower, I suppose 
we should do what the Liberal 
Party opposite suggested and 
removed our $7.5 million from job 
creation this year and have 5, 000 
less people working. If that is 
what members opposite want, we can 
easily do it, Mr. Speaker. 

MR. EFFORD: 
Mr. Speaker. 

MR. SPEAKER: 
The hon. the member for Port de 
Grave. 

MR. EFFORD: 
Mr. Speaker, my question, the 
same as yesterday's, is to the 
Minister of Consumer Affairs and 
Communications (Mr. Russell) , but 
today I have an even more serious 
allegation against Newfoundland 
Light and Power and its treatment 
of the consumer. At one time 
Newfoundland Light and Power took 
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it to the point of sending out 
letters to consumers who were in 
arrears, but not going door to 
door. Now they are going door to 
door. I had a constituent call me 
today-

MR. SPEAKER: 
Order, please! The hon. member is 
starting to make a speech. 

MR. EFFORD: 
Mr. Speaker, 
serious matter. 
it in order to 
in. This is not 

MR. PEACH: 

this is a very 
I have to explain 
get the question 

something-

The lights are on -

MR. SPEAKER: 
Order, please! 

MR. EFFORD: 
If the member for Carbonear (Mr. 
Peach) looked after his 
constituents, we probably would 
not have half of the problems out 
there. 

SOME HON. MEMBERS: 
Hear, hear! 

MR. EFFORD: 
Mr. Speaker, I would like to have 
the opportunity of presenting this 
question to the Minister of 
Consumer Affairs. Is the Minister 
of Consumer Affairs now aware that 
people from Newfoundland Light and 
Power are going from door to door 
and giving people seven days 
notice to pay $300? Not $120, 
which was the case for one 
constituent yesterday. This 
constituent has to pay $300 in 
advance or his lights will be cut 
in seven days. His total arrears 
of $32 is paid up. 

SOME HON. MEMBERS: 
Shameful! 
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MR. SPEAKER: 
The hon. the Minister of Consumer 
Affairs and Communications. 

MR. RUSSELL: 
Mr . Speaker, I hope that the 
information that the hon. the 
member for Port de Grave (Mr. 
Efford) has just stated is a -
little more accurate than the 
information he portrayed in this 
House yesterday, to which I shall 
respond further down in this Order 
Paper. 

MR. EFFORD: 
Mr. Speaker. 

MR. SPEAKER: 
The hon. the member for Port de 
Grave. 

MR. EFFORD: 
It is unbelievable that the 
Minister for Consumer Affairs and 
Communications would come back 
with an answer like that. I can 
assure the Minister of Consumer 
Affairs and Communications that 
what I am stating is accurate. If 
needs be, I will bring the people 
into this gallery and let you 
stand up and say that. 

SOME HON. MEMBERS: 
Hear, hear! 

MR. YOUNG: 
Go to Shearstown, boy. People are 
looking for you in Shears town. I 
have three letters from 
Shearstown. 

MR. SPEAKER: 
Order, please! 

MR. EFFORD: 
You would not know how to read a 
letter if you got one. 

MR. SPEAKER: 
Order, please! 
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MR. EFFORD: 
Mr. Speaker, the second part of 
the question concerns another case 
where a consumer with a light bill 
of $242 got the same notice from 
Newfoundland Light and Power, 
"Seven days to cut-off. n His two 
week allotment from Social 
Services, as he has a heart 
condition, is $221. Would the 
Minister of Consumer Affairs and 
Communications tell me how this 
consumer can afford to pay this? 
At what time is the minister going 
to make sure that consumers have 
some protection against the 
harassment of Newfoundland Light 
and Power? 

MR. SPEAKER: 
The hon. the Minister of Consumer 
Affairs and Communications. 

MR. RUSSELL: 
Mr. Speaker, yesterday when the 
member posed a similar question 
pertaining to Newfoundland Light 
and Power, at that point in time I 
said I would obtain some 
information and get back to the 
hon. member, which I eventually 
will in Answers to Questions. Then 
I think the whole matter of the 
procedure of how Newfoundland 
Light and Power contacts persons 
who are in arrears will be made 
very clear and the information 
will be a little more accurately 
portrayed than the member did in 
this House yesterday. 

MR. DINN: 
And he knows the difference, too. 

MR. EFFORD: 
Mr. Speaker. 

MR. SPEAKER: 
A final supplementary, the hon. 
the member for Port de Grave. 

MR. EPFORD: 
I have a letter here where this 
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gentleman presented his case to 
the Department of Social Services 
and they told him to go to the 
local representative. He went to 
the local representative and was 
turned down. 

MR. SIMMS: 
That is a hypothetical case. 

MR. EFFORD: 
This is a hypothetical case. I 
would like to ask the Minister of 
Consumer Affairs where he is 
getting his information from, 
because these are facts. I ask 
the minister again, will he do 
something to protect consumers 
being continually harassed by 
Newfoundland Light and Power? 

SOME HON. MEMBERS: 
Hear, hear! 

MR. SPEAKER: 
The hon. the Minister of Consumer 
Affairs. 

MR. RUSSELL: 
Mr. Speaker, if the House gives 
leave, I will give the answer now 
to the question the hon. member 
posed yesterday, which should . 
clarify the procedure. 

SOME HON. MEMBERS: 
By leave! 

SOME HON. MEMBERS: 
No, no! 

MR. DECKER: 
Mr. Speaker. 

MR. SPEAKER: 
.The hon. the member for the Strait 
of Belle Isle. 

MR. DECKER: 
My question is to the Minister of 
Career Development and Advanced 
Studies who, I might say, has a 
completely different tune today 
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than he had on television last 
night. We saw, Mr. Speaker, 
twenty-four hours after the hunger 
strike began at Branch the project 
was approved. This would suggest 
that we are into a crisis 
management situation where 
government is reacting rather than 
leading. My question to the hon. 
minister, Mr. Speaker, is what 
action has the minister taken, or 
what action does the minister 
intend to take to discourage an 
outburst of hunger strikes across 
this Province? 

MR. SPEAKER: 
The hon. the Minister of Career 
Development and Advanced Studies. 

MR. POWER: 
Mr. Speaker, if there is one place 
we could find an opportunity for 
job creation is as a researcher 
for the Liberal caucus. Obviously 
Rex is getting too busy with his 
conflict of interest questions 
because he has not been very 
accurate in the research he has 
done. People in Branch went on a 
hunger strike on November 25. 
There was an application signed -
very provable, very documented 
November 21. I, on behalf of this 
government, signed an application 
approving a project for Branch 
four days before they went on a 
hunger strike. Now, somehow or 
other, Mr. Speaker, as smart as I 
am, I did not foresee, four days 
prior, that they were going to go 
on a hunger strike in Branch, and 
somehow or other I approved the 
application because there was 
going to be a hunger strike. We 
are not involved in crisis 
management, we are involved in job 
creation. We have $44 million to 
spend and in the next three or 
four months we are going to spend 
it. We have already created 5000 
jobs and there are many more 
thousands to come, Mr. Speaker. 
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MR. FENWICK: 
Mr. Speaker. 

MR. SPEAKER: 
The hon. member for Menihek. 

MR . FENWICK: 
Thank you very much, Mr. Speaker. 

My question is for the Minister of 
Justice (Ms. Verge) • The ground 
search and rescue team in my 
district have made representation 
to me over the last couple of 
days. They are extremely worried 
about plans that have been put in 
train hy the Department of Justice 
to change the responsibility for 
the ground search and rescue teams 
from the Emergency Measures 
Organization over to local police 
forces. I understand this 
information is as yet not public, 
but they wish to express in the 
strongest possible way their 
concern over this loss of 
autonomy. My question to the 
minister is what is going on with 
the ground search and rescue teams 
and what plans does your 
department have for them? 

MR. SPEAKER: 
The hon. the Minister of Justice. 

MS VERGE: 
Mr. Speaker, the Department of 
Justice has recently reiterated 
the responsibilities for ground 
search and rescue to be that of 
the police, so that in our 
Province the two police forces, 
the RCMP and the RNC, will 
undertake more vigorously than 
ever the recruitment and 
leadership for volunteer teams in 
various regions of the Province. 
This is being done co-operatively 
with the Emergency Measures 
Organization, which is also part 
of the Department of Justice, the 
two police forces, which report to 
the Department of Justice, and the 
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volunteer teams which are in 
existence in several communities 
around the Province. As I 
understand it this arrangement is 
satisfactory to the volunteers, to 
the members of the ground search 
and rescue teams, and it is being 
done to streamline the 
organization so tha-t in the event 
of an emergency, in the event of a 
person being missing or lost and a 
rescue effort having to be 
mounted, that rescue effort can be 
commenced as quickly as possible, 
in the most efficient way 
possible, with simple lines of 
authority and reporting 
responsibilities, and with no 
duplication of effort. 

MR. FENWICK: 
Mr. Speaker. 

MR. SPEAKER: 
A supplementary, the bon. 
member for Menihek. 

MR. FENWICK: 

the 

I am afraid I find the information 
from the minister that these teams 
have consented to this change 
quite remarkable since we have not 
been able to find any of the teams 
who knew prior to Friday that this 
change was occurring at all. As a 
matter of fact, our information is 
that several -

MR. SPEAKER: 
Order, please! 
The bon. member is now making a 
speech. 

MR. FENWICK: 
My question to the minister is, 
considering that the teams 
themselves know nothing about this 
and have not been consulted, will 
the Minister of Justice (Ms. 
Verge) inform her Deputy Minister 
and others responsible for this to 
immediately start consultations 
with these teams to find out their 
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opinion on it? They are quite 
worried about the whole situation. 

MS VERGE: 
Mr. Speaker. 

MR. SPEAKER: 
The hon. the Minister of Justice. 

MS VERGE: 
Mr. Speaker, that has already been 
done. I have been assured by 
officials in my department that 
the two police forces in the 
Province are in the process of 
conducting discussions with their 
respective voluntary ground search 
and rescue teams. 

MR. SIMMONS: 
Mr. Speaker. 

MR. SPEAKER: 
The hon. the member for Fortune -
Hermitage. 

MR. SIMMONS: 
Mr. Speaker, I have a question for 
the hon. the Premier, if I could 
get his attention, and it relates 
to the free trade issue. I 
realize there are going to be, as 
he indicated yesterday, some 
ongoing discussions over the next 
sixty of ninety days. I wonder if 
the Premier would indicate whether 
it is the position of his 
government that the provincial 
Government of Newfoundland ought 
to have a veto in matters relating 
to free trade? Be realizes that 
this subject has tremendous 
ramifications for this Province, 
so would he undertake to the 
Bouse, commit to the Bouse to seek 
such a veto? 

PREMIER PECKFORD: 
Mr. Speaker. 

MR. SPEAKER: 
The hon. the Premier. 
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PREMIER PECKFORD: 
Mr. Speaker, we are into very 
sensitive negotiations with the 
other provinces and the federal 
government over the actual action 
plan which will be put in place at 
it relates to these negotiations, 
so I would not like to say very 
much publicly on it until such 
time as those negotiations have 
been completed. 

We had two or three fairly 
productive private sessions 
between the Premiers and the Prime 
Minister in Halifax. It was 
thought at that time that we did 
not have the time to go through 
all the matters in the two days we 
had, because they were only 
private session in between the 
public sessions, so that we will 
be, then, putting our position 
forward in those meetings over the 
next ninety days. But I would 
not like to prejudice those 
meetings or prejudice our position 
in indicating where we are as it 
relates to the role that this 
Province or any other province 
should play in the ongoing 
negotiations, but rather wait 
until such time ~s I put that 
position on behalf of the Province 
in those talks between the Prime 
Minister and the other Premiers. 

MR. SIMMONS: 
Mr. Speaker, a supplementary. 

MR. SPEAKER: 
The hon. the member for Fortune -
Hermitage. 

MR. SIMMONS: 
I thank the Premier for his 
answer. Two of the Premiers , I 
believe Premiers Peterson and 
Pawley - certainly one was Premier 
Peterson - indicated in the press 
immediately after the Halifax 
meeting that it was their 
understanding that the Prime 
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Minister had agreed to such a 
veto. Is that the understanding 
of the Premier here? 

MR. SPEAKER: 
The bon. the Premier. 

PREMIER PECKFORD: 
Well, Mr. Speaker, I have listened 
to some of the comments of some of 
the Premiers. I think Mr. Peterson 
and Mr. Getty are saying that 
there is an understanding that the 
First Ministers, which will 
involve, therefore the Premiers 
and the Prime Minister as a group, 
will be the final group who ·will 
approve or disapprove various 
positions put forward in the 
proposals and counter-proposals 
that will ensue once negotiations 

· start. That is a different thing 
than saying that each individual 
province has a veto on anything 
that might affect that province. 

I do not know what Mr. Pawley 
actually said but I heard that 
what Mr. Getty and Mr. Peterson 
said was that the First Ministers 
would be the group in the final 
analysis who would decide upon 
what next negotiating position 
they would take until you got down 
to the end of the road and then 
decide whether _you had an 
agreement or whether you did not. 
That is somewhat different than 
saying that each individual 
province has a veto in the spheres 
of activity that would affect that 
province. But it has to be 
refined a bit more clearly in that 
ninety day period because 
obviously coming out of the 
meeting there is some disagreement 
as to what the final decision was. 

MR. SIMMONS: 
A final supplementary. 

MR. SPEAKER: 
A final supplementary, the hon. 
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the member for Fortune - Hermitage. 

MR. SIMMONS: 
Mr. Speaker, I appreciate the 
remarks the Premier made in his 
initial answer about the delicacy 
of the situation and so on. I 
wonder, though, taking that into 
account, could he indicate to the 
House whether he feels that an 
effective veto would be required 
to protect our interests as a 
Province? 

MR. SPEAKER: 
The hon. the Premier. 

PREMIER PECKFORD: 
Once again the member is asking in 
another way what I have already 
responded to in the initial 
question that was asked. I do not 
berate the member for asking the 
question. All I am saying is that 
I would not want, at this point in 
time, on behalf of the Province to 
indicate what position we are 
taking. It is a very sensitive 
thing. The whole issue of the 
free trade negotiations is a very, 
very important piece of business 
for Canada as it is for each one 
of the individual units, namely 
the provinces. So I would not like 
to say, at this point in time, 
just exactly what our position 
will be in these ongoing 
negotiations. Suffice it to say 
that obviously I believe there has 
to be a significant role for the 
provinces in the ongoing 
negotiations. The degree to which 
the Province will go in that will 
be determined at the table with 
the other First Ministers. 

MR. SPEAKER: 
Order, please! 

The time for Oral Questions has 
now elapsed. 
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Presenting Reports by 
Standing and Special Committees 

DR. COLLINS: 
Mr. Speaker. 

MR. SPEAKER: 
The bon. the Minister of Finance. 

DR. COLLINS: 
Mr. Speaker, 
26.1 of 

pursuant 
the 

Administration Act, 
table copies of an 
Council relating 
precommitment of funds. 

I 

to Section 
Financial 
wish to 

Order in 
to the 

Notices of Motion 

MS VERGE: 
Mr. Speaker. 

MR. SPEAKER: 
The bon. the Minister of Justice. 

MS VERGE: 
Mr. Speaker, I give notice that I 
will on tomorrow ask leave to 
introduce a bill entitled "An Act 
To Amend The Queen's Counsel Act". 

Answers to Questions 
for which Notice has been Given 

MR. YOUNG: 
Mr. Speaker. 

MR. SPEAKER (McNicholas): 
The hon. the Minister of Public 
Works. 

MR. YOUNG: 
Mr. Speaker, I would like to table 
the answer to a question asked 
verbally by the hon. the member 
for St. Barbe (Mr. Furey) and 
Question No. 27 asked by the hon. 
the member for Port de Grave (Mr. 
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Efford). 

MR. SIMMS: 
Mr. Speaker. 

MR. SPEAKER: 
The hon. the Minister of Forest 
Resources and Lands. 

MR. SIMMS: 
Mr. Speaker, I want to table an 
answer to Question No. 32 asked by 
the member for Stephenville (Mr. 
K. Aylward), concerning the Cold 
Brook access road. 

MR. RUSSELL: 
Mr. Speaker. 

MR. SPEAKER: 
The hon. the Minister of Consumer 
Affairs and Communications. 

MR. RUSSELL: 
The bon. the member for Port de 
Grave (Mr. Efford) posed a 
question to me yesterday 
pertaining to what he said was a 
new policy of Newfoundland Light 
and Power in charging customers a 
$120 hook-up fee if there had been 
some problem with their arrears. 
I would like to provide the 
following information with regard 
to that policy or that question: 

Information was obtained by my 
deputy minister and I today, in 
consultation with the legal 
counsel for Newfoundland Light and 
Power. The policy is as follows: 
1) In cases where power has been 
disconnected, a reconnection fee 
of $15 is charged, if reconnection 
is done during normal working 
hours; 

2) If reconnection is effected 
after normal working hours, a fee 
of $30 is charged; 

3) In 
customers 
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on three or more occasions during 
a twelve month period, the Public 
Utilities Board has authorized 
Newfoundland Light and Power to 
require a security deposit of $120 
from the customer. A cutoff 
notice is issued by Newfoundland 
Light and Power when the customer 
is in arrears on the current bill 
after the discount date, as well 
as 30 per cent in arrears on the 
previous billing. 

This security deposit is required 
to be returned to the consumer 
with interest after one year if 
the customer has not been in 
default in payments during that 
period. 

AN HON. MEMBER: 
Hear, hear! 

MR. RUSSELL: 
In the specific case referred to 
by the hon. member, the individual 
received seven cutoff notices in a 
nine month period due to 
consistent arrears in payment of 
monthly bills. Such being the 
case, Newfoundland Light and Power 
is authorized under authority 
provided by the Public Utilities 
Board to require a $120 security 
deposit from the customer in 
setting up a new service account 
at a new domestic location. 

Further, Mr. Speaker, in 
discussion with Newfoundland Light 
and Power today, they advised me 
that the hon. the member for Port 
de Grave (Mr. Efford) was made 
aware of this information 
yesterday before he came into the 
House and I submit, Mr. Speaker, 
t~at he misled this House and 
misled the consumers of this 
Province. 

SOME HON. MEMBERS: 
Hear, hear! 
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MR. EFFORD: 
A point of order, Mr. Speaker. 

MR. SPEAKER: 
Order, please! A point of order, 
the hon. the member for Port de 
Grave. 

MR. EFFORD: 
Mr. Speaker, I can tell 
Minister of Consumer Affairs 
Communications (Mr. Russell) 
fact. I did not mislead 

the 
and 
one 

this 
House yesterday, and he has proven 
another fact to me, the Public 
Utili ties Board is nothing but a 
rubber stamp. 

SOME HON. MEMBERS: 
Hear, hear! 

MR. EFFORD: 
Mr. Speaker, this particular 
constituent said that he received -

MR. TOBIN: 
What is the point of order, Mr . 
Speaker? 

MR. EFFORD: 
The point of order is concerning 
constituents who received seven 
cut-off notices. This constituent 
who received seven cut-off notices 

MR. SPEAKER: 
Order, please! 

I would ask the hon. member to 
come to his point of order. 

MR. EFFORD: 
I am, Mr. Speaker. The 
constituent received seven cut-off 
notices and he proved it to the 
Newfoundland Light and Power that 
he did not and he was not in 
arrears. This gentleman had to 
pay $120, and the situation is if 
he cannot afford to pay the $120, 
where is he going to get the money 
to pay his light bill? 
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MR. SPEAKER: 
Order, please! I would ask the 
hon. member to address the Chair 
and then he would see that I was 
standing. There is no point of 
order. We are now on Answers to 
Questions. 

MR. BARRY: 
On a point of order, Mr. Speaker. 

MR. SPEAKER: 
On a point of order, the hon. the 

Leader of the Opposition. 

MR. BARRY: 
The so-called Minister of Consumer 
Affairs, who has done nothing to 
protect the consumers of this 

Province, got up and said that the 
member for Port de Grave (Mr. 
Efford) misled this House. The 
member for Port de Grave got up 
and set out that if there is 
anybody misleading this House, it 

is the minister. The member for 
Port de Grave pointed out that he 
checked with the person involved 

who said that he had received 
seven cut-off notices when 
established that they were 
improperly sent to him. The money 
was not owing but he still had to 
put up the $120 security. 

The point is does the member for 
Port de Grave have to bring in 

1,000 or 2,000 or 3,000 of these 
before the minister checks out the 
principle? There are people out 
there who do not have the money, 
who cannot afford to put up this 
$120 which they my get back in a 
year or 100 years, it does not 
matter. They do not have the 
money in the first place. 

SOME HON. MEMBERS: 
Hear, hear! 

MR. SPEAKER: 
Order, please! It appeared to the 
Chair the hon. member was making a 
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speech, not bringing up a point of 
order. I do not see any point of 

order. There is obviously a 
difference of opinion between two 
hon. men, but there is no point of 
order. 

MR. SIMMONS: 
Mr. Speaker. 

MR. SPEAKER: 
A point of order, the hon. the 
member for Fortune-Hermitage. 

MR. SIMMONS: 
Mr. Speaker, I raise not a point 

of order but a point of privilege. 

MR. SPEAKER: 
A point of privilege, the hon. the 
member for Fortune-Hermitage. 

MR. SIMMONS: 
It is this, Mr. Speaker, that 
every member of this House, 
whether the member for Port de 
Grave, myself or others, have a 
right to raise points of order. I 

do not see how the Chair can rule 
on points of order that it has not 
heard. The gentleman was not 
given an opportunity to make his 
point of order. I am not 
condemning the Chair for this, I 
am condemning members opposite who 
never gave the gentleman an 
opportunity to make his point of 

order. Now, surely, Mr. Speaker, -

SOME BON. MEMBERS: 
Oh, oh! 

MR. SIMMONS: 
- here we go again. My point of 
privilege, Mr. Speaker, is that 
the minister has misled the House 
in that he gave - I am not ·saying 
he deliberately did it - but he 
has misled the House by giving 
incorrect information. My 
colleague got up and gave contrary 
information. 
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MR. TULK: 
Correct. 

MR. SIMMONS: 
Mr. Speaker - and here is my point 
of privilege - if we, as members 
of this House, are going to lose 
the right to draw to the House • s 
attention that incorrect 
information is being given by a 
minister or some other member, 
then my rights are being broached 
here. That is -my point of 
privilege, Mr. Speaker. I ask you 
to take it under advisement, 
because the minister did, it 
appears, now I do not know the 
case, but I submit to him and to 
you, Mr. Speaker, that it appears 
he gave the House misleading 
information. Instead of allowing 
the member for Port de Grave (Mr. 
Efford) to be shot down because he 
has differing information, common 
courtesy requires that the two 
stories be checked out to see who 
is telling the truth because one 
of them is not. One of them is 
not clearly telling the truth. If 
we lose the right to have the 
inaccurate record corrected in 
this House, then we are losing 
part of our rights as members of 
this Chamber. 

DR. COLLINS: 
Mr. Speaker, to that point of 
privilege. 

MR. SPEAKER: 
The hon. the Minister of Finance, 
to that point of privilege. 

DR. COLLINS: 
Mr. Speaker, there is clearly no 
point of privilege here. · I doubt 
very much whether there .j.s even a 
point of order. The hon. members 
opposite have risen in their place 
on a putative point of order to 
question information given. Mr. 
Speaker, whether they believe what 
they have are facts or riot it is 
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quite beside the point. Those are 
not points of order. I suggest 
the hon. member opposite should go 
read the rules. A point of order 
is where the rules of the House or 
the precedent of the House are 
broken. It is not whether it is a 
difference of opinion. Whether 
the hon. members think they have 
the truth or not. These are quite 
irrelevant. It is an abuse of the 
House to keep rising on these 
points of order and it is 
certainly abuse of the House to 
portray such behaviour as a point 
of privilege. 

MR. SPEAKER: 
To that point of privilege, I am 
going to consider the matter and 
report tomorrow. 

MR. MATTHEWS : 
Mr. Speaker. 

MR. SPEAKER: 
The hon. the Minister of Culture, 
Recreation and Youth. 

MR. MATTHEWS: 
Thank you, Mr. Speaker. 

I would like to table an answer to 
a question that was asked by the 
hon. the member for Stephenville 
(Mr. K. Aylward) last week 
pertaining to Winter Games jackets 
and tendering? The answer is here 
for the hon. gentleman. 

Orders of the Day 

Motion, second reading of a bill, 
"An Act To Style The Department Of 
Development As The Department of 
Development And Tourism.w 

MR. TULK: 
Mr. Speaker. 

MR. SPEAKER: 

No. 72 R3907 



The hon. the member for Fogo. 

MR. TULK: 
Mr. Speaker, I have a couple of 
other points which I want to make, 
then, I suppose, if some other 
members want to speak, they should 
feel perfectly free to do so. 

Yesterday I was pointing out, Mr. 
Speaker, that the government - and 
I gave a number of examples of 
that behaviour - has not carried 
on the development of tourism in 
this Province in the way that it 
should. Basically, the government 
has neglected tourism and it can 
be one of the major industries in 
this Province. It can be one of 
the major sources of employment in 
the Province. But this government 
has done nothing. As a matter of 
fact, it has kept it in a 
department where it is a very 
subsidary part, a very small part, 
a non-substantive part of an 
overall department called the 
Department of Development. 

I do want to bring one other 
question to the minister's 
attention, and I notice he is in 
the House. I do not believe he 
was here yesterday, so I would 
like for him over the next two or 
three days, over the weekend 
perhaps coming up and over the 
Christmas holidays to read some of 
the very good points that were 
made from this side of the House 
concerning the department. The 
Minister of Consumer Affairs (Mr. 
Russell) is interrupting the 
minister, he is trying to listen 
down there, the minister is trying 
to interrupt. He had no answers 
for the member for Port de Grave 
(Mr. Efford), but he is now trying 
to interrupt the minister from 
trying to learn something down 
there. 

MR. RUSSELL: 
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You are awfully boring. 

MR. TULK: 
You are awful boring. Y~s, you 
are. You are not only awfully 
boring and you have no information 
to give us, Mr. Speaker. 

If ever there was i-ncompetence in 
this House or a lack of caring for 
the people that he is suppose to 
represent in the government, there 
is the example. The best that he 
can do is stand up in this House 
and say, "no, I do not know. Yes, 
I will try to find out" or you are 
offending some large corporation 
in this Province, as he just said 
to the member for Port de Grave. 
Do not offend Newfoundland Light 
and Power, he said, and he is the 
Minister of Consumer Affairs. Can 
you imagine? 

MR. RUSSELL: 
I did not vote for factory freezer 
trawlers. 

SOME BON. MEMBERS: 
Oh, oh! 

MR. TULK: 
Now listen! Now, Mr. Speaker,-

MR. SPEAKER: 
Order, please! 

MR. TULK: 
that gentleman has been 

chastised already once today by 
the Speaker and asked to withdraw 
something. I suspect in view of 
the bad advice that he gave the 
Premier the other day on a 
resolution that he has also been 
chastised by him. So he is 
treading on very thin ice. He 
should behave himself. 

SOME BON. MEMBERS: 
Oh, oh! 

MR. TULK: 
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Mr. Speaker, give it the flick. 
Flick him out, Mr. Speaker, or ask 
him to be quiet. 

MR. SPEAKER: 
Could we have order please while 
the hon. member for Fogo is 
debating? 

MR. TULK: 
There he strolls, there is the 
physiognomy of Tourism. I am not 
being saucy, I am saying there he 
strolls. Mr. Speaker, as I was 
saying to the Minister of 
Development (Mr. Barrett) - he is 
up now so he can hear the good 
advice - he should go back and get 
Hansard, what has been said in the 
last two or three days, and read 
over some of the good suggestions 
that have been coming forth .from 
this side so that he might do a 
good job as the Minister of 
Development and not be like the 
Minister of Consumer Affairs (Mr. 
Russell) who has been totally 
incompetent in this House. 

I want to make one 
Mr. Speaker, and 
finished. 

MR. FUREY: 

other 
then 

point, 
I am 

Every milli-on dollars is seventy 
jobs. 

MR. TULK: 
Every million dollars is seventy 
jobs my friend for St. Barbe (Mr. 
Furey) tells me. Every million 
dollars spent by government? 

MR. FUREY: 
No, by Tourists. 

MR. TULK: 
Every million dollars spent by 
Tourism means seventy jobs for the 
Province. Now, Mr. Speaker, that 
is another good piece of advice 
for the Minister of Development. 
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MR. PATTERSON: 
I question those figures. 

MR. TULK: 
Landslide Billy is at it. The 
teacher hater is at it again. He 
is over there interrupting. The 
guy who hates the teachers, who 
calls them terrorists and so on, 
is at it again. If you do not 
agree with him, you are a 
terrorist. I know what he said, 
all the teachers in the Province 
know. He calls them goons, he 
does not care for them and all 
that kind of stuff. Every teacher 
in the Province knows that. 

Mr. Speaker, I want to make one 
other point to the Minister of 
Development and it is this. There 
are a number of tourists who come 
into this Province and we have a 
system in this Province whereby if 
a tourist comes into the Province 
he can get certain goods and get 
the sales tax taken off once he 
makes application after he leaves 
the Province. It would seem to me 
that the government should look at 
certain ways and means of taking 
that away and allowing tourists to 
come into this Province - as a 
matter of fact they should lower 
the sales tax anyway. As we said 
in the election the sales tax 
should be lowered all across the 
board - but they should certainly 
try to do away with that system of 
having tourists come in and have 
to pick up their little papers and 
go away to the United States, 

' Europe, or down in the Far East 
before they fill them out:. But 
that is, I suppose, a concoction 
of the Minister of Finance (Dr. 
Collins) again, old Scrooge, he 
loves to twist the knife when he 
gets it in. I suppose he figures 
he has punished the Newfoundland 
people enough now so he will have 
a go at the tourists, somebody 
outside Newfoundland. That is 
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neither here nor there, I guess. 
The point to be made to the 
Minister of Development is that he 
should try to encourage, and 
perhaps that is what he is doing 
now, encourage the Minister of 
Finance - old Scrooge there - to 
try and do away with this 
anachronism of tourists having to 
go out of this Province to apply 
for a refund on sales tax that 
they have to pay on certain i terns 
in the Province. There must be 
some other way. We do live in the 
age of the computer and the 
microchip, so there must be some 
other way. 

Mr. Speaker, having made those few 
points, having made the points 
about transportation across that 
Gulf being very important to the 
development of tourism and the 
Leader of the Opposition (Mr. 
Barry) having made the point about 
the publicity that is given and 
the direction that is given to 
tourists, I would just ask the 
Minister of Development, the 
minister responsible for tourism, 
to sit down over the Christmas 
holidays - he is probably going to 
Florida - when he is lying in the 
sun -

MR. BARRETT: 
I cannot afford it. 

MR. TULK: 
Well, we are in the same boat on 
that one. When he goes to Florida 
this Christmas I would just ask 
the Minister of Tourism to sit 
down and read Hansard and see some 
of the good points that have been 
made by members on this side. 
Unfortunately, there has be~n 

nothing coming from the side 
except abuse, but I would ask him 
to pay attention to what has 
happened over here. 

MR. BAKER: 
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Mr. Speaker. 

MR. SPEAKER: 
The hon. member for Gander. 

MR. BAKER: 
Thank you, Mr. Speaker. 

I would like to make a few 
comments on this particular bill. 
Effectively all it does it put the 
word 'Tourism' in with the 
Department of Development. ~hat 

is the effect of this particular 
bill which as many speakers have 
pointed out, is not really doing 
much for tourism in this Province. 

I would like to make just a couple 
of comments concerning tourism. I 
hope that the Minister of 
Development (Mr. Barrett) is 
listening. I know that he is 
bothered by another member there 
right now but I hope that he will 
take what I have to say to heart. 

First of all, we are now, or he 
is, administering a tourism 
agreement. This agreement, of 
course, is one that was greatly 
heralded during the last election 
campaign and there were many 
promises made from that particular 
agreement. I suspect the total of 
the promises made by government 
members from that agreement far 
exceed the total of money that is 
in the agreement. 

Anyway, I would like to point out 
that whole areas of this Province 
are completely excluded from that 
agreement. I would like to 
further say that the areas that 
are excluded are not aware that 
they are excluded. People are 
submitting ideas to be funded 
under this particular tourism 
agreement and it goes through the 
process. They then get a little 
note back saying, nwell, I am 
sorry, your proposal needs a 
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little more work." So then they 
go and hire an accountant or 
something, spend $2,000 or $3,000 
or $4,000 or $5,000 doing up their 
proposal and getting the proposal 
supposedly in line with what is 
desired only to find that when 
they re-submit their proposal, 
then they are told something else 
is wrong with their proposal when, 
in actual fact, there are areas of 
this Province that have been 
totally excluded. 

If the Department of Development 
and Tourism, as it is now going to 
be, would be completely honest 
with the. people who submit these 
applications, they would tell them 
right from the beginning, when 
they first submit their 
application, "I am sorry we cannot 
accept your application. We 
cannot consider your application 
because we are not going to fund 
programmes in the Province under 
this tourism agreement from that 
particular area of the Province." 

AN HON. MEMBER: 
What is the point? 

MR. BAKER: 
The point is, once they have made 
the decision to exclude areas, -
they should be honest about it. 
If they are not going to be honest 
about it, then everybody should 
have the same whack at the cat, 
everybody should have the same 
shot at the money. I think that 
this is the kind of thing that is 
going on that I hope the Minister 
of Development and now Tourism 
will start to correct, some of 
these inequities. 

Also the Department of Development 
and Tourism obviously, in trying 
to promote the Province, should 
once again - I have mentioned this 
before - promote the whole 
Province and not stick 

L3911 December 3, 1985 Vol XL 

specifically to a couple of areas 
that coincidentally happen to be 
near where we are right now. I 
would suggest that the whole 
Province be properly advertised 
and, if there is not enough money 
to promote tourism in all of the 
Province and to provide money for 
all areas of the Province so they 
can develop their areas, then 
perhaps the minister should 
reconsider what particular weight 
he has in cabinet with regard to 
getting money to properly carry 
out the duties of this particular 
portfolio. The whole Province 
should be advertised. 

I pointed out in this House once 
before that a tremendous brochure 
- it looked good - was put out by 
the Department of Development. 
Now, granted, before the present 
minister assumed these awesome 
responsibilities, but a brochure 
that was tremendous, had twelve 
enclosures, twelve separate little 
brochures in one big one promoting 
the Island of Newfoundland. In 
the three maps that were contained 
in that particular brochure, 
promoting th~ whole Province, were 
fish food recipes and all this 
kind of stuf£1 there was a mention 
of the fishery and everything 
else 1 there was a mention of the 
beautiful scenery we have, but in 
the three maps that went along 
with this particular brochure the 
only place that was identified was 
St. John's - the only place, Mr. 
Speaker. Glovertown was not even 
mentioned. I am surei you will be 
shocked to learn. Glovertown was 
not even mentioned. 

This kind of bias, I would 
suggest, has no place in the 
advertising that the Department of 
Development and Tourism does. If 
they are going to do a specific 
one for the Avalon Peninsula, 
fine, then that is great, let us 
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do it. If they are going to do 
one that includes Bonavista North 
and Terra Nova and so on, then let 
us do one. But let us not put out 
these general brochures purporting 
to be brochures that are to 
advertise the whole Province and 
the only place that is mentioned 
on any map in there is St. 
John's. I think that this kind of 
thing should stop. Maybe, because 
there is a change in ministers, 
that will not happen again. 

MR. TULK: 
It should stop. 

MR. BAKER: 
I would hope so. There has been a 
change in ministers and maybe this 
one is a little more 
understanding, is a little more 
compassionate to the needs of the 
rest of the Province. I am 
willing to give him the benefit of 
the doubt, at least for a while, 
until I can see some of the stuff 
that he produces. 

Mr. Speaker, these are the 
two points that I wanted to 
right now. The minister 
listening, and I appreciate it. 

MR. LUSH: 
Mr. Speaker. 

MR. SPEAKER (Greening): 

only 
make 

was 

The hon. the member for Bonavista 
North. 

MR. LUSH: 
Mr. Speaker, I want to support the 
words echoed by my friend, the 
member for Gander (Mr. Baker), and 
to comment on the fact that in 
this tourism agreement, in this 
tourism package, whatever one 
wants to refer to it as, we have 
large areas of the Province 
excluded, and I am going to name 
at least one area. This came 
about through my research in 
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trying to support an application 
from a certain businessman who was 
trying to improve his facility, to 
make it more attractive to 
tourists, to make it more 
compatible with present-day 
servic~s, and who had gone through 
a lot of work in compiling this 
application. 

I have written on several 
occasions and I have never been 
responded to by letter. Through 
my research I found out that the 
Department of Tourism or the 
Department of Development have 
priorized areas in the Province 
where they are going to spend 
tourist dollars. 

Mr. Speaker, nobody is going to 
object to that. We want to spend 
government monies wisely, but as 
my friend, the hon. the member for 
Gander pointed out, let us tell 
the people. If they are applying 
from a certain area, let us tell 
them they are not included; that 
they are only wasting their time 
by applying for having brochures 
funded. They are making out 
applications and being told there 
was something wrong with the 
applications, and then they go to 
the expense of getting an 
accountant and trying to fine-tune 
and beef up the application only 
to be turned dow again and not 
told the reason, that their area 
is not included in the areas that 
is priorized. "You are 
included in a priority area.• 

not 

Mr. Speaker, let us call a spade a 
spade so that these people do not 
waste their time~ I am told, and 
let the minister~ correct me if I 
am· wrong, that the great historic 
district of Bonavista North is 
excluded from this tourism 
package. Mr. S.peaker, what an 
area to be excluded from tourism. 
It has some of · the most scenic 
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areas in 
Province, 
fishing, 
water 

the whole of the 
the sea, the ocean, 

fresh water and salt 
fishing, a good 

transportation system, next door 
to Gander, and I am told it is 
supposed to have an international 
flavour. 

We have always referred to Gander 
Airport as the international 
airport. Certainly, if we are to 
get tourists into this Province 
and if they are to come from 
different countries of the world, 
well, obviously they are going to 
come to Gander. If they are going 
to get to Gander, we want to get 
them to Bona vista North, an area 
which has a great transportation 
system and, as I have said, all 
kinds of things to offer the 
tourist - hunting, fishing, and 
yet we are excluded - Why? - We 
have been excluded, I am told, 
since 1976. Since 1976 that 
great district of Bonavista North 
has been excluded and 
discriminated against in terms of 
getting money to develop its 
tremendous tourism potential, the 
area that is noted for its fishing. 

Mr. Speaker, this was the heart of 
the seal fishery. The captains we 
have there: The Barbours and 
Winsors. Their homes are still 
there, these great historic 
pieces. People have applied for 
money to try and restore them. 
What a great part of our heritage 
going to waste, going to be gone 
forever, all be~ause this 
department has excluded Bonavista 
North. 

I do not know what they are going 
to say today if anybody reports 
it, that this great traditional, 
historic, cultural area of this 
Province, the place where the seal 
fishery was almost born. That is 
where the captains came from, and 
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many of their properties are still 
there, many of their beautiful 
homes still there. But, Mr. 
Speaker, we are excluded. The 
area of Bonavista North is 
excluded and yet they are not told 
that. When some committee put in 
a brochure to advertise what they 
had their for the tourists - the 
fishing, both salt water and fresh 
- this is a unique thing. What 
areas of Newfoundland can boast of 
giving salt water fishing and 
fresh water fishing, salmon, 
trout, all of this, boating, 
beautiful scenery, hunting, berry 
picking, the whole bit? And it is 
all excluded! 

Mr. Speaker, I want to make these 
points for the benefit of the 
people who sent me here, the 
people of Bonavista North. There 
might be some areas in the 
Province we mentioned here today 
that people would get very excited 
about but we have, Mr. Speaker, an 
area discriminated again. Let the 
minister correct me if I am 
wrong. I just want to comment on 
the fact that this group applied 
for a brochure to advertise their 
area, the Wesleyville area and the 
Newtown area - these historic 
towns, to advertise their tourism 
potential. The application for 
something like $8,000 or $9,000 
was turned down. Why? Not 
because they said they were not 
included in the area that the 
government had priorized, not 
because it was not a priority, it 
was not because of that, it was 
something wrong with the 
application, something wrong with 
the design in the brochures. 

Mr. Speaker, they went back home 
to try for the next time to beef 
up the appearance of their 
brochure, knowing that they are 
never going to get it. They are 
not going to get it because the 
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area is discriminated against. 

How many more areas 
discriminated against? How 
more areas are not included? 

are 
many 
I do 

not know why it is, if it is not 
discrimination, an area that has 
the tourist potential of Bonavista 
North, why is it that they are not 
included in a tourism package? It 
has to be discrimination. Why is 
it that we do not put monies there 
to help further develop the 
services, to put in the proper 
infrastructure so that we can 
attract more tourists? 

So, Mr. Speaker, through you, I 
rest my case with the minister. 
Let the minister get up and tell 
us why it is that this great 
historic area of Bona vista North, 
and I am sure there are other 
areas, are excluded. If the 
minister does not do it, I am 
going to submit a written 
question. I am going to ask for 
the areas that are priorized. I 
am going to ask for it. I want to 
know. I want to know whether 
there are any other great historic 
areas _like Bonavista North, rich 
with culture, rich with tradition 
that are left out of this package, 
Mr. Speaker, and the people 
discriminated against. 

Thank you. 

MR. J. CARTER: 
Mr. Speaker. 

MR. SPEAKER (Greening): 
The hon. the member for St. John's 
North. 

MR. J. CARTER: 
Mr. Speaker, thank you for 
recognizing me. I am inclined to 
agree a little bit with some of 
the members of the Opposition in 
that we are very backward in 
putting ourselves forward. There 
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is a lot here to bring tourists to 
this Province and, quite 
seriously, I think we should 
advertise a little more carefully, 
a little more thoroughly. 

The quality of our Summers, _ even 
though it is a bit disappointing 
sometimes to some of us, would be 
a welcome relief to anyone from 
the Mainland of North America. 
The climate is much cooler here. 
It is a chance to get a breath of · 
fresh air. I am told by those 
people who are interested in 
astronomy, the Newfoundland skies 
are much clearer, when there are 
no clouds that is, but if you can 
get away from the light pollution 
of cities, an amateur astronomer 
can see more and see more clearly 
from the skies of Newfoundland 
than in any other civilized part 
of the world. 

Also of course, we have a most 
extraordinary situation here in 
the House of Assembly. We have 
probably the only subhuman 
opposition in Canada, and a 
remnant of those who still believe 
that Hitler was a great man. So 
probably the last remnant of the 
Nazi Party is here in Opposition 
in this House of Assembly. 
Perhaps we should extolled this. 

The · whole complexion of 
Newfoundland society and of our­
Province is an extremely 
interesting one so tourists can 
go, if the House of Assembly is in 
session, and see the freaks in the 
Opposition and go all the way from 
there to see our very important 
historical site that date back 
fully 1,000 years. 

There is no limit to the 
attractions for tourists. I 
recall on one occasion some 
tourists visiting the Battery of 
Quidi Vidi and the attendant who 
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was there allowed one of the 
tourists to fire the Eigtheenth 
Century cannon. I do not suppose 
there are very many places in the 
world where you can come and 
actually fire an Eighteenth 
Century cannon. 

Those of us who live here probably 
have not seen too many of the 
attractions that we have. I guess 
the shoemaker's children always 
wear the worse shoes. 

MR. TULK: 
A point of order, Mr. Speaker. 

MR.. SPEAKER: 
A point of order, 
member for Fogo. 

. MR. TULK: 

the hon. the 

I wonder if the Speaker could ask 
the Minister of Public Works and 
Services (Mr. Young) to check out 
the member for Placentia (Mr. 
Patterson) to see if he is dead or 
alive down there. 

MR. WINDSOR: 
That is a point of abuse, Mr. 
Speaker. 

MR. SPEAKER: 
To that point of order, I wish to 
advise the hon. member for Fogo 
that the member is well alive and 
there is no point of order. 

The hon. the member for St. John's 
North. 

MR. J. CARTER: 
Mr. Speaker, as was pointed out by 
the President of the Treasury 
Board, that was a genuine point of 
abuse. I think we should 
recognize these points for what 
they are. 

Anyway, I was saying that the 
shoemaker's children generally 
wear the worse shoes and those of 
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us who live here have either not 
seen, or have not bothered about 
viewing the many interesting 
points that tourists would see. I 
certainly recall being host to 
visitors here from away and being 
very surprised at the things that 
they found interesting, things 
that I had taken for granted, 
perhaps, things that we all take 
for granted. 

Without drawing this debate on to 
any great length, I think that I 
have made the couple of necessary 
points and I would like to try and 
persuade members to move along 
Order Paper a little bit and 
this passed. There are lot 
other interesting points 
could be debated • 

SOME HON. MEMBERS: 
Hear, hear! 

MR. KELLAND: 
Mr. Speaker. 

MR. SPEAKER: 

the 
get 
of 

that 

The hon. the member for Naskaupi. 

MR. KELLAND: 
Thank you, Mr. Speaker. Just a 
few brief comments. I think I 
should mention in the House that 
the former Minister of Development 
should be given a lot of credit in 
the drive to change the name to 
include Tourism and give it some 
significance within our Province. 
I attended a conference back in 
January here in St. John's at 
Hotel, Newfoundland at which the 
minister spoke and gave his 
intention at that time. That was 
very well received by those in the 
tourism industry in that it did 
lend a lot of weight to the -

MR. WINDSOR: 
The only one over there who knows 
anything about tourism is on his 
feet now. Carry on. 
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MR. KELLAND: 
Thank you very much, Mr. 
Minister. It may have been, of 
course, the reason why he is now 
President of Treasury Board, is 
that h~ did become popular in that 
particular industry with the 
announcement. We can talk about 
that some other time. 

There were a few comments over a 
period of time, Mr. Speaker, 
related to the fact that there was 
some decrease in the tourist 
business in our Province this past· 
year or this past season. I do 
not like, necessarily, the narrow 
term, 'our tourist season' because 
I believe our tourist season could 
potentially be the full twelve 
months. Certainly, in Labrador we 
have many things to offer th~re 

that are not available in other 
parts of our Province during the 
Winter portion of our twelve month 
tourist season. 

Anyway, the decrease, in my mind, 
if I can express one particular 
opinion, might be, in part, 
related to, not so much the sales 
tax and things of this na~ure, 

although that does contribute I am 
sure, but the service with respect 
to ferries and not just on the 
Gulf alone but, of course, the 
ferry between Lewisporte and Happy 
Valley - Goose Bay in Labrador as 
well. To talk about the Gulf 
ferries, in particular. I had the 
occasion to make the trip both 
ways this Summer. The service has 
much, much less quality, if you 
are talking about people service, 
than I have noticed on earlier 
occasions. The information 
obtainable or the information 
available on the toll free 
telephone system which provides 
reservation 
to people 
Province is 
person had 

and other information 
travelling to our 

very disjointed. If a 
called four or five 
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times to this toll free number to 
get updated information on the 
departures, reservations, waiting 
lists and so on like that, 
frequently each different person 
they spoke to at this toll free 
number would give different 
information or information that is 
slightly varying. If you consider 
us Newfoundlanders and us 
Labradorians and us Cape Bretoners 
and so on, who are used to our 
follow Canadians who work on these 
boats can understand that there 
are certain discrepancies in the 
information and we can live with 
it. We had to live with it for 
quite a number of generations, 
when we are talking about 
transportation across the Gulf. 

But picture some tourist from 
further South and further away who 
would not be aware that we are 
less than perfect in our efforts 
to attract them here. He or she 
would be a little concerned and 
perhaps by word of mouth, not only 
not come back again themselves, 
but convince others really if you 
are contemplating a trip to the 
Proyince of Newfoundland and 
Labrador you have to face that 
ferry trip. Why not consider some 
other distination? 

I wonder if the current minister 
would make some, if he not already 
done so, fairly strong 
representations to Transport 
Canada and CN Marine , of course. 
I would not doubt that somewhere 
within his departmental files I 
would think a fair level of 
complaints about the type of 
service you can get on the Gulf 
ferries and the Labrador ferries 
and the type of information you 
could obtain under the reservation 
system now in use. I seriously 
think a poor ferry service and the 
poor service on board and prior to 
boarding has a detrimental affect 
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o~ the overall tourist dollar that 
comes into our Province. 

Another thing is to speak of the 
Labrador ferry itself. I know the 
other members from Labrador are 
familiar with this and they have 
heard it in the former 
complaints. It is a cattle boat. 
Mind you, when the William 
Carson sunk we had to have 
something to continue that roll-on 
roll-off ferry. They came up with 
the Sir Robert Bond which is a 
converted rail car ferry with a 
new superstructure to give some 
cabins and so on. But they are 
really utterly filthy. I have 
seen the boat and heard people 
complain that they go out one week 
and the boat is in very poor 
condition. The cabin is dirty and 
there is no time to clean it up in 
between. They come back a couple 
of weeks later and experience the 
same thing, when coincidence puts 
them in the same cabin. The 
condition of the cabins, the 
conjested space, the poor 
presentation of tourist 
information, what there is 
available on board, is a 
detrimental thing to the tourist 
business in Labrador. 

However, we are thankful that each 
year we have two young students 
from the Labrador area who are 
placed on board as tourist 
information officers. We have 
spoken about this on a number of 
different occasions to officials 
within the minister' s department. 
We must, somehow or other, develop 
an information package so these 
young tourist information officers 
can make use of it to some 
meaningful degree. They are 
placed aboard with a few brochures 
and things of this nature and not 
even an adequate supply. They are 
poorly located. Well, the 
location is not bad. It is near 
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the purser office where all the 
passengers would have to go, but 
they have a battered desk. There 
is no security for the 
information. When they are not at 
the desk they must take everything 
away. The training is short and 
perhaps incomplete, I agree with 
that. There is not enough 
training and not enough specific 
training. They are given some 
sort of a general training on how 
to talk to and deal with 
tourists. 

Perhaps the tourism associations 
have a responsibility here as 
well. They are not given any 
training as to the aspects of 
Labrador itself, the region, and 
the information they could be 
giving. They could make use, Mr. 
Speaker, of things such as the on 
board public address system, the 
television and so on. Through the 
offices of the minister 
responsible for tourism, perhaps 
there could be some video tape 
material produced and with the aid 
of the Tourism Industry 
Associations in Labrador, some 
text materials that these young 
students can provide on the PA 
system or as handouts, or in 
speaking with the people who are 
interested enough to travel to 
Labrador in the first place. 

I think that it would be pretty 
hard to argue against that. I 
know that the other members have 
had some experience and some 
complaints that what a tour:iist to 
Labrador is getting in the form of 
information is very poor and far 
from adequate. They arrive on the 
dock in Happy Valley-Goose Bay. 
They do not know in many cases 
that they can, despite the less 
than perfect condition of the road 
between Happy Valley-Goose Bay and 
Churchill Falls, that they can 
actually drive, if they ' are 
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prepared for that kind of a 
wilderness experience, to drive up 
to Churchill Falls, a distance of 
about 185 miles, 300 kilometers. 
They do not know that. They do 
not know that a side trip, just 
twenty miles from Happy 
Valley-Goose Bay would take them 
down to Muskrat Falls, which is 
one of the potential sites for 
part of the Lower Churchill 
development, and many, many other 
little aspects that could be made 
available to them. 

I will say though in the last 
couple of years there was good 
information produced on Labrador, 
probably the only - certainly the 
finest if there have been others -
but probably the only half decent 
travel map of Labrador ever 
produced under a 
federal/provincial agreement. I 
think the total cost of the 
information package was something 
like $160,000 to $170,000. It had 
some of the breakdowns of the 
communities and had an overall 
facilities symbolism on there. 
Well the map itself, in my 
opinion, was the best ever 
produced for Labrador and perhaps 
the only one that we were not just 
an insert on the upper right hand 
corner of the map of 
Newfoundland. That particular 

: map, a lure booklet which gave 
information on most of the areas, 
there were some postcards and 
slides and things like this, some 
of which were intended for free 

J distribution - there are a set of 
posters as well, Mr. Speaker - and 
some which were for sale, but 
through some slip up in the 
administration of how they were 
distributed resulted in the fact 
that for the items that should 
been sold were, in some cases, 
given away and the items that were 
supposed to have been given away 

, were attempted to be sold. The 
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result was that there was no 
income or no revenue back in with 
which to reorder these very vi tal 
pieces of information in the 
tourism industry in Labrador. 
Somehow or other I would like the 
minister to have a look at that. 
We have talked about it before. 
It is not new information between 
the minister and myself. 

Somehow or other we should address 
ways and means of reproducing and 
updating that particular 
information because it was 
excellent. There was no question 
about that. It was excellent. 
That map was just a beautiful map 
and very, very popular among local 
people in Labrador and our 500,000 
potential tourists on the Island 
who may go to .Labrador, plus, I 
suppose, those from anywhere else 
in the world. 

I would like to see some support 
from the Torngat Mountains member 
(Mr. Warren) , the Eagle River 
member (Mr. Hiscock) , and the 
Menihek member (Mr. Fenwick) in 
generating yet a bit more interest 
and a bit mo~e activity . in the 
tourism trade in Labrador by 
finding collectively ways and 
means that we can see how extra 
money can be generated or found to 
reproduce and update that 
particular package of information 
which we though was . excellent. 
The only thing that we saw about 
it that was not excellent was it 
was a one shot deal. You can no 
longer get these maps because 
there is no more money. I thought 
they were really excellent. I 
thought I would like to mention 
that. 

Another thing, when we are talking 
about Happy Valley-Goose Bay, I 
would like to mention - and 
Naskaupi district and Labrador 
generally - is that we often talk 
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about the increased military use 
of Goose Airport. We understand 
that the government's position is 
that they are in support of that. 
The Opposition's official position 
is that we also support the 
military use of Goose Airport. 
Again, I emphasis military in that 
particular sentence, Mr. Speaker, 
because perhaps, just as the town 
of Gander does, we should also, in 
a developmental and even a tourism 
sense, go as a community, with the 
support of government and whoever, 
and try to do some marketing on 
our own for an increased civilian 
use of the airport as well. 

We have one of the better runways 
in North America actually, not 
just Canada. We have a main 
runway that is over 11,000 feet in 
length. All the current runways 
are going to be brought up to 
their full operational length 
again for military use. Here 
might be just the right chance to 
do some marketing and some 
visiting, just as the town of 
Gander does with their municipal 
councils and their Chamber of 
Commerce and things like this 
under the TOPs Programme. Perhaps 
we should be considering, in 
conjunction with those bodies in 
Happy Valley - Goose Bay in 
Labrador along with the minister 
and his department to go and 
market for also an increased 
commercial use as well as a 
military use. 

So, in a total sense, I think we 
have to give the minister an 
opportunity to get his feet wet. 
I thank him for the visit this 
Summer to the Naskaupi district 
where he witnessed, what we 
believe, will become one of our 
greater tourism attractions in the 
Summertime, the Labrador Regetta. 
He expressed quite an interest in 
that at that time. So we will 
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give him an opportunity to see 
what kind of support and how far 
he will go in improving, not just 
the tourism industry in our 
province, totally, but in 
Labrador, the region of our 
Province which I have a main 
concern inc 

MR. SIMMS: 
Do you also have a folk festival? 

MR. KELLAND: 
Yes. We have a number of things 
but the Labrador Canoe Regetta, I 
mentioned that in particular 
simply because it is a new event 
and it has proven to be extremely 
popular and I was very thankful 
the minister was able to make it 
in there. He now has, I am sure, 
a greater awareness of what we are 
capable of doing in Labrador. 
That sort of a visit is what we 
need. We would like to see more 
government officials in there. 
With that kind of assistance, with 
that kind of belief in our 
potential in Labrador, I see the 
tourism industry growing totallyc 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. 

MR. WARREN: 
Mr. Speaker. 

MR. SPEAKER: 
The hon. the member for Torngat 
Mountains. 

MR. WARREN: 
Thank you, Mr. Speaker. I would 
like to have a few words to say on 
this bill, in particular, Mr. 
Speaker, following in the 
footsteps of the hon. the member 
for Naskaupi. I must say, to 
begin with, the hon. member for 
Naskaupi should be complimented on 
initiative. 

SOME HON. MEMBERS: 
Hear, hear! 
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MR. SPEAKER (Hickey): 
Do not get carried away now. 

Order, please! 

MR. WARREN: 
Let me say, Mr. Speaker, 
congratulations for being in that 
Chair. I am sure the Chair really 
suits you, Sir, and I hope that 
you will conduct the business in a 
most proper manner. 

MR. J. CARTER: 
Name them all. 

MR. WARREN: 
Mr. Speaker, I was saying that -I 

would like to compliment the 
member for Naskaupi on an 
initiative that he had taken a few 
years ago as it 
tourism in Labrador. 
Gosling Lake Park. 

pertains to 
That was the 

I believe if anybody in 
deserves recognition and 
for the Gosling Lake Park 
Valley - Goose Bay it is 
member when he was a 
citizen in the community. 

Labrador 
credit 

in Happy 
the hon. 

private 

The hon. member was also talking 
about the CN vessels. I would 
like to go a little bit further 
and probably suggest to the 
minister that maybe through he 
Chambers of Commerce, ·particularly 
in Happy Valley - Goose Bay - I 

know in 1975 - 1976, I think it 
was, when I was the Craft 
Co-ordinator for Labrador, we had 
a cruise ship comej into Lake 
Mel ville. I think it was one of 
the biggest tourism attractions 
that we had for some time. In 
fact, we had the old Kin Centre 
opened up with a display of crafts 
from all over Labrador. The 
Premier of the day, Mr. Moores, 
was there in attendance and member 
of the council. It was one of the 
biggest daily attractions that 
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they could have in Happy Valley -
Goose Bay. 

I would suggest that maybe this 
year, when the cruise ships come 
in through St. John's and Corner 
Brook, we should look at Lake 
Melville as another point of 
call. I also agree with the hon. 
member that the ferry service from 
Lewisporte to Goose Bay leaves a 
lot to be desired. I am 
particularly concerned about the 
lack of activities on the ferry 
for children. They are absolutely 
nil, none whatsoever. Children 
have to be on this boat for 
thirty-three to thirty-six hours. 
The only activity available is 
access to the lounge for people 
over eighteen years of age. There 
is nothing for the children and, 
in the Summertime, that ferry 
service is particularly important 
for families. A lot of the 
travellers are families with two 
or three or four children. I 
believe the least CN can do is to 
make sure there are some sorts of 
activities introduced to 
accommodate the children for a 
portion of the time. 

I am quite pleased to note, Mr. 
Speaker, that CN have a new boat 
that will be christened very 
shortly that will be travelling 
the North Coast. It will be 
taking quite a few passengers. 
But at this time, I want to 
caution members of this House that 
we have to look at the needs of 
the people living in Labrador. I 
think the hon. member realizes 
there are many people who travel 
of necessity, who cannot travel in 
Summer. So I think we have to 
look at this aspect of the people 
who live up there and tie it into 
our tourism trade. 

I believe the hon. the member for 
Fortune - Hermitage (Mr. Simmons) 
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was in the federal Cabinet or was 
close to the federal Cabinet 
during a time when the old 
Moravian church in Hopedale, 
Labrador was declared a national 
historic site. It is the oldest 
wooden structure, I am not quite 
sure whether in all of 
Newfoundland or in all of Canada. 
Probably the hon. the member for 
Fortune - Hermitage can clarify 
that, but I think it was dec:lared 
a national historic site during 
his tenure as minister or as 
parliamentary secretary to a 
federal minister. If it is not 
the oldest in Canada, I am sure it 
is the oldest in Newfoundland. 

MR. FUREY: 
What about the Port au Port RC 
Church? 

MR. WARREN: 
No, Mr. Speaker, 
would have to be 
old. 

if it were it 
over 220 years 

I may be incorrect in saying all 
of Canada, but I am sure in all of 
Newfoundland. The interior of the 
building is one of the most 
attractive structures with the 
most attractive artifacts that 
could be found anywhere in the 
Northern hemisphere. 

AN HON. MEMBER: 
Moravian? 

MR. WARREN: 
Yes, it 
church 
grants 
State 

is run . by the Moravian 
and each year there are 
through the Secretary of 
and different government 

agencies -

MR. TULK: 
A quorum call, Mr. Speaker. 

Quorum 
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MR. SPEAKER (Hickey): 
Order, please! 

We have a quorum. 

The hon. the member for Torngat 
Mountains. 

MR. WARREN: 
Mr. Speaker, thank you very much. 

I will try to continue if I am not 
interrupted again by the hon. the 
member for Fogo. Since I was 
interrupted by him, I might bring 
to the attention of the House 
something that the hon. member 
said earlier. 

He got up and sort of said to the 
Minister of Finance (Dr. Collins), 
'Look, get rid of this sales tax 
on goods which people from outside 
the Province pay and have it 
rebated. Why do we have that?' I 
should ask the member for Fogo 
(Mr. Tulk) if he would kindly tell 
this House when we, sitting in 
Opposition, deciding on questions 
to be asked, decided that I should 
ask the Minister of Finance a 
question about the same thing, 
which was employed in Ontario. At 
that time the Opposition party 
thought it would be a good 
question to ask the Minister of 
Finance, and now that the Minister 
of Finance has agreed to do this, 
they are still against it. I do 
not know what the hon. member is 
talking about, Mr. Speaker, you 
know, he gets upset. 

MR. TULK: 
A point of order, Mr. Speaker. 

MR. SPEAKER (Hickey): 
Order, please! 

A point of order, the hon. the 
member for Fogo. 

MR. TULK: 
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The hon. gentleman is not 
misleading the House because I 
doubt that he knows how. I want 
to inform him that what I was 
saying to the Minister of Finance 
is that he should try to do away 
with that unnecessary bureaucracy 
and need of having to fill out the 
application. That is what I was 
saying to the Minister of Finance, 
for the member's information. I 

know it is not a point of order, 
but he has to be straightened out. 

MR. SPEAKER: 
There is no point of order, it is 
a difference of opinion between 
two hon. members. 

MR. WARREN: 
Mr. Speaker, as the hon. member 
said, he cannot have it both 
ways. I should say this is one of 
the best pieces of legislation 
that the Government in Ontario has 
brought in, where they require 
people to fill out these 
applications, and the same thing 
is being done here. 

The hon. the member for Naskaupi 
(Mr. Kelland) agrees that one of 
the greatest things is to invite 
people to our Province, but the 
hon. member does not agree with 
them having to fill out 
applications for the sales tax 
rebate. 

The hon. the member for Naskaupi 
said one other thing, which was a 
little bit off the topic, and it 
had to do with the Opposition's 
support of the military • s use of 
Goose Bay. I have to say, Mr. 
Speaker, that I believe the hon. 
member does, and hopefully he is 
speaking for his whole caucus. 
But I gathered that not all 
members on that side are in 
support of the military's use of 
Goose Bay. I am not saying the 
hon. member is not, the hon. 
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member is in support of it. But 
to go back to the opening days of 
this session of the House, a lot 
of members Opposite do not support 
full military use of Goose Bay. 
With that in mind, Mr. Speaker, I 

believe the hon. member is on the 
right track, because once in a 
while, regardless of how rough she 
goes, he will stand up for what is 
best for his district and what is 
best for Labrador, not saying that 
all members on that side would not 
do the same, Mr. Speaker. 

There is one other thing I want to 
mention before I sit down, and 
that is that our· biggest problem 
in dealing with tourism in 
Labrador is transportation. 
Transportation is one of our most 
serious problems in dealing with 
tourism in Labrador. We want to 
see tourism developed to its full 
potential in Labrador. We have 
the Torngat Mountains, one of the 
most famous mountain ranges in all 
of Eastern Canada, great for 
skiing, great for hiking; we have 
the Mealy Mountains, we have the 
Churchill River. There are so 
many things a person can do up 
there. 

MR. FUREY: 
Did you not oppose development of 
the Churchill? 

MR. WARREN: 
I would like to object to what the 
hon. the member for St. Barbe (Mr. 
Furey) has said. I would venture 
to say! that if one went back over 
the record, it was not too 
bright. I will leave it at that. 

Mr. Speaker, if we want to develop 
tourism in Labrador to its full 
potential, then there would have 
to be avenues opened to make 
transportation more accessible and 
cheaper. To fly to Labrador 
costs more than to fly from St. 
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John's to Toronto. In order to go 
there by CN boat it costs more 
than to go from Argentia to Port 
aux Basques. 

Here we have a part of our 
Province which can be financially 
helpful to our Province in the 
field of Tourism if we had a way 
and means to overcome the hurdle 
of transportation costs. In 
supporting this bill I would like 
to see Labrador developed to its 
potential in Tourism and, with the 
ideas and leadership of the 
Minister of Tourism (Mr. Barrett), 
in due course we will see things 
happening. 

MR. SPEAKER: 
The hon. member for 
Fortune-Hermitage. 

MR. SIMMONS: 
Mr. Speaker, I want first of all 
to concur with the remarks made so 
ably by my friend and colleague 
for Naskaupi (Mr. Kelland). He 
puts the case for Labrador very 
well, as do other members in this 
House representing Labrador, 
including the gentleman for 
Torngat Mountains (Mr. Warren). 
He was doing well but, having been 
away from the Chamber, I guess 
just prior to his speech, he 
failed to recognize the 
camaraderie which develops 
whenever we discuss a bill 
sponsored by the Minister of 
Development and Tourism. He 
somewhat put his foot into things 
and introduced a partisan note, 
but I suppose having so recently 
crossed his Rubicond he still 
feels the inward need to justify 
his move by lashing out, even when 
there is no need to lash out. 

Secondly, Mr. Speaker, I would 
want to draw the attention of the 
House to the fact that once again 
the gentleman for St. John's North 
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(J. Carter) and I, as reflected ~n 
his speech a few moments ago, are 
again cheek to cheek on another 
issue. I want once again to 
endorse everything that he said 
and would encourage him to say 
those kind of things more often. 

Thirdly, I would want to salute 
the sponsor of this bill, the 
Minister of Development and 
Tourism. As the House will know I 
had the privilege of working with 
him on the Public Accounts 
Committee some years ago, and I 
believe quite sincerely that the 
public is very well served by 
having people of his caliber in 
public life. I am his critic or 
his shadow, whatever the term we 
like to use here. As I have said 
in the House before, and as I have 
said privately to him, I still see 
him as new to this particular 
job. By that I do not mean to 
imply that he is a novice because 
he is a very experienced man in 
business and in matters that now 
fall under his mandate as minister 
but, insofar as his portfolio is 
concerned, he is still just a few 
months into the job and, unless he 
conuni ts some horrendous faux pas, 
then we will not be giving him a 
rough time. That is not to say we 
will give him an easy time, but we 
will, as I am sure he will 
understand, draw to the attention 
of the House those matters under 
his mandate which deserve to be 
scrutinized. 

The bill itself, Mr. Speaker, is . 
not a very substantive bill and I 
think the minister realizes that. 
It is to make legal the change 
which has really been in effect 
for some time in that he has the 
dual mandate of Development and 
Tourism. I want, as other members 
have done, to just flag one or two 
issues very, very quickly. My 
friend and colleague for Naskaupi 
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ha& spoken rather eloquently on 
one of those issues, and I just 
want to draw it to the attention 
of the House for the purpose of 
endorsing and reinforcing what he 
said and what the gentleman for 
Torngat Mountains has just said. 
I had occasion over the past 
number of years to have people 
outside Newfoundland come to me 
looking for information about 
Newfoundland, I am thinking of 
would be tourists from Ontario, 
for example, and when you are on 
that end as a tourist you would be 
amazed at how difficult it is, 
short of writing a letter to the 
minister's department, in terms of 
public ways to get accurate 
information or any kind of 
information, about Newfoundland if 
you are contemplating· a visit 
here. Indeed, Mr. Speaker, one of 
the few sources is CN Marine's 
toll free number. Frankly, 
without being too unkind, I do not 
recommend that particular source. 
Because you see, Mr. Speaker, 
those who get their introduction 
to this Province through CN Marine 
do not get a very good 
introduction. 

SOME HON. MEMBERS: 
Hear, hear! 

MR. SIMMONS: 
There is a lot more I could say on 
that, but I think the minister and 
the House know my views on the 
subject. Mr. Speaker, I am glad 
the Minister responsible for 
Intergovernmental Affairs (Mr. 
Ottenheimer) is in the House, 
because I want to say to him and 
to the Minister of Development and 
Tourism that I do not think as a 
government over the years, and 
this applies equally to the former 
Liberal Administration and the 
former Conservative Administration 
and the present one, I do not 
think these administrations, or 
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any administration since 
Confederation, have really driven 
home the point sufficiently well 
about the responsibilities that 
the Government of Canada has to 
Newfoundland under the Terms of 
Union insofar as transportation is 
concerned. I really believe that 
on this whole marine 
transportation issue we are really 
getting the short end of the stick 
in two respects; in terms of what 
quality of service a person should 
expect in 1985 in Canada; and also 
in terms of the obligations of the 
Government of Canada under the 
Terms of Union • I think we are 
being short-changed on both 
accounts and I would encourage the 
minister to take some initiatives 
to rectify that situation. 

My friend 
referred to 
cattle boats. 

for Naskaupi has 
the boats as being 
It is a term that I 

have used often, and the minister 
heard me in Estimates Committee 
last Spring talk about this 
particular issue. You only have 
to contrast the kind of service 
and the kinds of boats that are in 
operation in British Columbia, for 
example, operated by a Crown 
agency as compared to those which 
are here or boats which operate 
across the Northhuberland Strait 
into Prince Edward Island, 
operated by the same agency., CN 

Marine, and compare the service 
and the facilities, the equipment 
that we have here. It is night 
and day, Mr. Speaker. It is 
embarrassing. More to the p(j)int, 
it discourages tourism in this 
Province. We can run all of the 
ads we want and I have seen the 
minister's ad campaign and what I 
said to him in Committee last 
Spring I repeat now, that I have 
seen quite commendable stuff in 
terms of advertising in 
publications outside of the 
Province, but we can run all·, the 
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ads we want, unless we finger this. 
problem and get the Government of 
Canada to address it properly and 
decently, as it ought to but never 
has either during the life of the 
present administration in Ottawa 
or others right back through to 
1949, it has never really, Mr. 
Speaker, met its responsibilities 
fully, we have always had to go 
cap-in-hand, begging on that 
particular issue. And people, not 
only in isolated communities but 
all over this Province, and 
would-be tourists are 
short-changed because that mandate 
has not been fully lived up to. 

So I would encourage the minister 
to take this under advisement with 
a view to seeing what initiatives 
can be taken to rectify the 
situation which I have put my 
finger on, as many others before 
me have done. 

One other quick point, Mr. 
Speaker, to the minister. Members 
of this House, irrespective of the 
party he or she represents, are 
partisan in our dealings with each 
other, it is true, but when we go 
outside of this Chamber, and 
particularly when we go outside of 
this Province we are 
Newfoundlanders first, not 
Liberals or Tories or anything 
else, we are Newfoundlanders 
first, and we want to avail of 
every opportunity we can to 
promote this Province as a place 
to visit and a . place to invest 
in. So I come, Mr. Speaker, to 
what would appear to -be a small 
and almost petty matter, but a 
matter which subtracts from our 
ability as members to do that job 
of selling and promotion. 

My friend and colleague for Port 
de Grave (Mr. Efford) is not in 
the Chamber at the moment, but he 
was telling us in the past few 
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hours about an experience he had, 
not with the minister's department 
but with another department of 
government, trying to obtain basic 
promotion i terns, like those lapel 
pins, and flags, and so on and so 
forth, and some paraphernalia that 
we could send out to would-be 
tourists. We are discovering, and 
perhaps someone on the government 
side can explain this or answer 
for it, that there seems to be an 
inconsistency in how these matters 
are dealt with. Now those flag 
lapel pins and those table flags 
and so on are paid for out of the 
taxpayers money and as members 
will know, in Ottawa_, in Queen's 
Park in Toronto, in other federal 
and provincial jurisdictions, 
members of the Chamber concerned 
have access to a reasonable number 
as part of our discharging our 
responsiblities not only to 
constituents but our 
responsibilities as ambassadors 
outside the Province. And we find 
that that there are two rules 
here, one for government members 
and one for other members. And 
without getting into -

MR. J. CARTER: 
On a point of order, Mr. Speaker. 

MR. SIMMONS: 
I tried! God knows I tried! 

MR. SPEAKER: 
Order, please! A point of order, 
the hon. the member for St. John's 
North. 

MR. J. CARTER: 
Mr. Speaker, that misinformation 
must be corrected and can be 
corrected at the time one hears 
it. We are all treated equally on 
this side, certainly as far as the 
buttons and paraphernalia that the 
member is speaking about. We are 
all treated equally, we buy them. 
I bought a supply myself just the 
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other day, some $60 worth. 
However, many we want, we put in 
our order and it is looked after 
and we pay for them. Now that is 
a matter of record. The whole 
thing can be annotated, receipts 
can be shown, and the member right 
away should cease these kind of 
suggestions or insinuations. 

MR. TULK: 
That is not a point of order. 

MR. J. CARTER: 
It is a point of record. 

MR. SPEAKER: 
To that point of order, there is 
no point of order. 

The hon. the member for 
Fortune-Hermitage. 

MR. SIMMONS: 
I thank my good friend from St. 
John's North for setting me 
straight once again. I thank him 
sincerely. That he did not grasp 
the point I was making is another 
issue altogether. The point I was 
making is that it would be 
desirable, I say to the Minister 
of Development and Tourism, for 
members of this House to better 
practice their ambassadorship on 
behalf of Newfoundland, if a 
reasonable quantity of 
paraphernalia such as lapel pins 
and table flags, and so on, were 
made available to members of 
whatever party, members of the 
House, because they ·are members of 
the House, not because they belong 
to a particular party. That is 
the essential point I want to 
make. As I said in preambling, it 
is a small point but it is a point 
that, as my friend from Port de 
Grave could illustrate with a 
couple of examples he has had in 
recent days, a couple of 
experiences, it would indicate 
there has been some 
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discrimination. That is not a 
charge that I want to make. What 
I want to say is that the 
administration, or the House 
itself, ought to take the question 
under advisement to help members 
of the House be better ambassadors 
by having available that kind of 
paraphernalia I mentioned. 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. 

MR. SPEAKER: 
The hon. the member for Menihek. 

MR. FENWICK: 
Thank you very much, Mr. Speaker. 
Since the member for Naskaupi (Mr. 
Kelland) and the member for 
Torngat Mountains have introduced 
an element of tourism in Labrador 
I felt· it was more than 
appropriate that I would at least 
continue on, seeing that I am, 
geographically, in the same area. 
At the same time, I would like to 
thank the provincial government 
and it Department of Development 
and Tourism for their 
participation in the recent 
Economic Opportunities Conference 
held in my district. The 
department itself has some very 
good people in our area. Our 
friend, Dave Lowe, is a very 
competent fellow, who is stationed 
in Labrador West for the 
department, and I would suggest he 
has done exemplary work since he 
has been there in terms of helping 
to develop the area. 

Just continuing on with the 
development of tourism in 
Labrador, the previous members 
spoke about the difficulties with 
regard to transportation, and they 
looked at it from the point of 
view of a ferry service and so on, 
and that is only half the 
problem. Of course, we could 
develop tourism in the Labrador 
region to the same extent that it 
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is developed in the Yukon, for 
example. In the Yukon right now, 
I understand that tourism is the 
number one industry. It actually 
put out mining as one of the 
industries, although, as the 
member for St. Barbe (Mr. Furey) 
knows, there may be a change in 
that in the future but we are not 
quite sure of that at this point. 

But the fact is, Northern areas o.f 
the country are very major 
attractions for tourism. In 
addition to what the previous two 
members have said about their 
districts, I could also indicate 
that in my district we have 
probably the best downhill and 
cross-country skiing facilities in 
the Province and, I would- argue, 
certainly in Canada and, on that 
basis, perhaps in the world itself. 

This weekend coming up, and I 
would like to mention it for 
members' sake, we have a world cup 
event in cross-country skiing 
being held in Labrador West. 
Approximately a dozen different 
countries are being represented up 
there, and just to refer back to 
the point that the member for 
Fortune - Hermitage (Mr. S inunons ) 
mentioned, I would appreciate 
having some pins to hand out to 
some of the contestants. I just 
refer that to the minister in case 
he has a few in his pocket there. 

MR. BARRETT: 
There are lots of pins, come down 
and get them. 

MR. FENWICK: 
The point, Mr. Speaker, about 
tourism development in our 
district - by the way, one of the 
things my constituents told me 
about the last two elections up 
there is that snow is nice to have 
for six or eight months in the 
Winter but you surely would not 
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want to have it all year-long. 

Mr. Speaker, getting back to the 
point, we have an excellent 
opportunity, I think, to increase 
the tourist industry in Labrador, 
but it is an area where we have to 
develop in terms of ground 
transportation. The problem that 
exists now is that the Labrador 
region, in general, is very 
difficult to get to. It is a 
little known fact, Mr. Speaker, 
that this time next year we expect 
to have the road completed from 
Baie Comeau, Quebec, up to 
Labrador West, and we expect to be 
able to drive back and forth on 
that road, at least in the Summer 
months, and then, in another year 
or two, in the Winter months as 
well. This finally gives us 
relief from the isolation that has 
plagued parts of Labrador for, 
indeed, all its history, and it 
has plagued Labrador West for the 
last twenty-five or thirty years, 
since it was established. 

At the same time, Mr. Speaker, the 
Minister of Consumer Affairs and 
Communications - the Minister of 
Transportation, I am sorry, the 
Minister of Consumer Affairs and 
Communications is much maligned 
this week. We will continue on 
the Minister of Transportation. 
We know from his statements that 
we are looking at approximately 
$25 million worth of development 
on the Trans-Labrador Highway, 
from Ross Bay Junction, which is 
the en~ of the road right now 
going from Labrador West towards 
Churchill Falls, in the direction 
of Churchill Falls. 
Unfortunately, Mr. Speaker, my 
estimate is that that will fall 
something like $10 million short 
of completing the road link to 
Churchill Falls and thence to 
Goose Bay, and really giving Goose 
Bay and the Coast of Labrador the 
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kind of boost it would require for 
tourism. 

I hold out this concept for you, 
and I think it is one that the 
member for Torngat Mountains (Mr. 
Warren) , the member for Naskaupi 
(Mr. Kelland), and, indeed, the 
member for Eagle River (Mr. 

Hiscock) will appreciate. 
Tourists do not like to double 
back on their steps; there i~ a 
reluctance on their part to take a 
long road that goes to one spot 
and then spend a couple of days 
going back over exactly the same 
territory they have already seen. 
What they lik_e is to go in 
circles, in routes. The member 
for St. Barbe (Mr. Efford) is also 
aware of it. As a matter of fact, 
the member for St. Barbe would be 
interested in it. 

The fact is, Mr. Speaker, if we 
complete the road connections from 
our district to the member for 
Naskaupi's district and up through 
to the Coast, we can then have 
tourists who can drive up through 
the Province of Quebec, through 
Labrador West, through Churchill 
Falls up to Goose Bay, take a 
ferry there and then make the 
connection onto the Island part of 
the Province. I would even 
suggest, for the member for the 
Strait of Belle Isle (Mr. Decker) 
and for the member for St. Barbe, 
that there should be a stop to 
allow the cars to get off at the 
tip of the Northern Peninsula, 
because it is one of the strongest 
tourist areas in the Province. 

What we would then have is a 
classic loop which tourists could 
make. I would suggest that the 
strong attraction of the Northern 
part of Canada that they could 
see, and the strong attractions 
that exist in the St. Anthony and 
the Coast of Labrador areas and, 
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indeed, in the rest of the 
Province, would give a tremendous 
impetus to tourism not only in the 
Labrador area, although we are 
concerned with that, but also to 
the Island portion of the 
Province, itself. This is why I 
hope the Minister of Development 
and Tourism, who really 
appreciates this, because it was 
one of the points brought out at 
our conference, will be putting as 
much pressure as he possibly can 
on his Cabinet colleagues, and on 
the Minister of Transportation, to 
get that last $10 million to 
complete the road to Labrador West 
and between Goose Bay and 
Churchill Falls, so that we can 
indeed have this ground-base 
transportation. 

I must say I appreciate the fact 
that we are looking at $25 million 
over the next three or four years, 
according to the Minister of 
Transportation. But really more 
is required if we are going to 
take the opportunity to develop 
it. 

The other item I would like to 
mention is that excellent 
conference, which the Minister of 
Mines and Energy (Mr. Dinn) and 
the member for. Torngat Mountains 
(Mr. Warren) attended - I was 
hoping we would have had other 
ministers there, as well, but 
still in all it was good 
representation for the government, 
better than we have had in the 
past, quite frankly, for certain 
events, and even the Minister of 
Mines and Energy, who was a 
keynote speaker, did not get booed 
in Wabush and I think that is a 
major accomplishment for the 
minister, he has finally overcome 
the hostility he experienced there 
before. 

Mr. Speaker, one of the other 
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things noted was that we have 
other opportunities there in 
tourism, as well. We are now 
developing hunting and fishing 
lodges which are being serviced 
from Labrador West for the first 
time on a consistent basis, and 
which are owned by residents of 
Labrador West. I would like to, 
at this time, recommend very 
strongly to members opposite and 
members on this side, as well, 
that if they are interested in 
some of the best fishing and 

-hunting they can possibly get in 
Labrador, we now have outfitters 
in Labrador West. There is 
Ashuanipi Aviation and Ashuanipi 
Hunting and Fishing, and I highly 
recommend that very professional 
outfit, one that I think you will 
find will give you excellent value 
for your money, so we will put a 
commercial in for them. It is by 
a young fellow by the name of 
Michel Couette, a very, very 
capable fellow, who I think will 
do a good job. 

Mr. Speaker, that is one of the 
few things that I did want to say 
about development and tourism and 
about this particular bill. I am 
glad to see we have a strong 
capable minister involved in this 
portfolio now and I am hoping that 
he will take to heart the kinds of 
things we have said about 
developing tourism not only for 
Labrador but, in the long-run, 
developing it for the Island, as 
well. Hopefully he will get the 
extra $10 million required to 
complete the road so that we will 
be able to do the great, great 
circle, coming up through Quebec, 
through Labrador West to Goose 
Bay, on to the Island part of the 
Province and back through the Gulf 
service, and then, I think, we 
will have a tourist package that 
can be sold better than any other 
part of Canada. 

L3929 December 3, 1985 Vol XL 

Thank you very much, Mr. Speaker. 

MR. SPEAKER: 
If the han. minister speaks now he 
closes the debate. 

The han. the Minister of 
Development and Tourism. 

MR. BARRETT: 
Thank you very much, Mr. Speaker. 
I would have to say that I am most 
heartened with the debate this 
afternoon in that most of the 
observations which have been made, 
on both sides, have been very 
positive and have recognized some 
of the opportunities which exist 
in the tourism industry in 
Newfoundland and Labrador, and 
also recognize some of the 
difficulties that we have in 
delivering this product to the 
people of the Province, who are 
in-Province travellers and 
tourists, and to people from 
outside. 

I think that the focus of the 
bill, of course, is to bring 
recognition to the significance of 
tourism in this Province and what 
it means to this government. I 
think the last statistics that I 
have seen would suggest that this 
particular industry is the third 
largest employer of any industry 
in this Province. It is a very 
significant contributor to the 
wealth of Newfoundlanders and the 
wealth of the Provincial Treasury, 
it is one which cannot be lost 
sight of and one which this 
government has been making every 
effort to address in providing as 
much assistance and direction and 
programming and funding as is at 
all possible. 

I would like to recognize the 
contribution of my predecessor, 
the President of Treasury Board 
(Mr. Windsor), who because of his 
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singular efforts, brought into 
place a number of the agreements 
and a number of the initiative 
that have really projected tourism 
in Newfoundland into the Twentieth 
Century. I cannot accept any 
credit for that, but I would like 
to recognize the significant 
contribution that he and his 
previous colleagues have made in 
achieving this for the benefit of 
Newfoundland. 

I have made a few notes of some of 
the comments that have been made 
by members opposite, particularly 
regarding some of their concerns, 
and I will try to address some of 
them. One of the members took 
issue, I think most incorrectly 
and unfairly, with trying to 
suggest that somehow or other this 
department has carved up the 
Province so that there were areas 
which were not included in the 
tourism agreement. I think that 
is most unfortunate, because if 
that particular member or his 
constituents had no success in 
accessing funding from the tourism 
agreement, it is not because that 
particular area of the Province 
has been singled out as being an 
area that should not receive any 
funding or assistance. It is most 
unfortunate that he would have 
taken that particular attitude. I 
think if he had consulted with 
some of his colleagues, because 
the inference was, of course, that 
we were probably fortifying the 
Conservative constituencies in 
this Province, he would have come 
to realize how erroneous he was in 
that particular comment. Because 
I can single out, if necessary, a 
number of his associates, standing 
around and sitting around, that I 

know, first-hand, we have 
accommodated because constituents 
of theirs have identified 
worthwhile, meaningful, viable 
projects which fit the criteria of 
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the tourism agreement. So it is·· 
unfortunate that that commentary 
had to be made. There is no area 
of Newfoundland specifically 
excluded from reference under the 
tourism agreement, so if the 
gentleman who has a problem would 
like to see me on it specifically, 
I will be more than happy to try 
to allay any of his fears in that 
regard. 

I was obviously, as most members 
here, most interested in the 
comments made by the member for 
Naskaupi (Mr. Kelland). I could 
not agree with him more with 
~espect to this attitude in most 
people's minds, that 
Newfoundland's tourist season runs 
from the latter part of June to 
the early part of September. 
Officials, certainly in my 
department and, I think, 
government generally, have 
accepted the view that 
Newfoundland is a tourism 
destination for all twelve months 
of the year, and we have initiated 
a number of studies to confirm 
that several areas of this 
Province can, in fact, be 
developed into all-season resorts. 

Now, because you specify several 
areas of the Province, that does 
not mean that there is not a 
spin-off effect on other areas of 
the Province. Obviously you 
cannot create an all-season resort 
in every single community of the 
Province. However, we have 
identified several areas and I 
think the one I might refer to 
specifically is the Marble 
Mountain area, where we are 
presently awaiting the results of 
a study, which has been funded by 
this government, with respect to 
identifying and developing the 
Marble Mountain area as an 
all-season resort. 
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I would like to indicate the 
significant contribution that is 
being made to tourism in 
Newfoundland by the private sector 
through Tourism Newfoundland. The 
private sector, in recent years, 
have become very professional 
about the way that they have 
addressed their industry, and I 
think that is most important. I 
do not think that government can 
always be the driving force behind 
all of these initiatives, the 
initiative must come from the 
private sector. The · initiative 
for enhanced facilities in a 
municipality, in a town, in an 
area, that initiative must come 
from the private sector. 

One of the members mentioned the 
fact that there was not enough 
information in a tourism brochure, 
or an information kit, on a ferry 
relating to a specific destination 
for that ferry. Well, from a 
government' s perspective, or from 
a department' s perspective we can 
only do so much in identifying 
some of the highlights to 
familiarize a tourist with who 
wants to visit that particular 
area. But each of these 
destination areas has a local 
Tourism Association, or a local 
Development Association, or a 
local municipality, or a local 
Board of Trade, or Chamber of 
Commerce or interest group that 
should make it their business to 
see that the aspects of their 
particular town, or area, or 
region which need to be 
highlighted are, in fact, made 
known to the department so that 
the information can be obtained 
and can be included in the 
information brochures. The onus 
cannot always be on a government 
department to do this. If there 
is a short fall in information, if 
you checked it through, it is more 
often than not because the local 
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community has not attempted to 
highlight those aspects of its 
area that it wants to offer as a 
tourism inducement. 

I would like to recognize the 
initiative of some of the 
residents of St. Barbe and the 
Strait of Belle Isle in 
highlighting the concept of the 
Viking Trail. It has been their 
initiative which has really 
brought that concept of the 
Vikings, and the significance of 
Vikings to tourism of 
Newfoundland, into the 
department. But because they had 
the initiative and they did it, 
then the department was able to 
co-ordinate and assist to identify 
this area as a high-profile 
tourism destination area for the 
Province and it is working. The 
local people down there have 
arranged festivals and various 
events to accommodate visitors 
when they come into their area. 
There is a significant short fall, 
I might suggest, in 
accommodations, I would also 
suggest there is a significant 
short fall in mai l service, but, 
hopefully, all of these things 
will be addressed there as they 
are being addressed in other parts 
of the Province. 

The significance of the 
L'Anse-au-Meadow site to this 
Province and to the New World, and 
the fact that this particular 
settlement alone puts Newfoundland 
and Labrador, again, apart from 
the rest of Canada, from the rest 
of North America - there is 
nowhere else in North America 
where they can identify the 
landing sites of Vikings 1,000 
years ago - was such that this 
year, through the ini tia ti ve of a 
bunch of private citizens, who 
formed a Grey Cup Committee, my 
department was convinced and I was 
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convinced that one of the best 
ways of spending a few dollars in 
promotional activities was to 
participate in the Grey Cup Parade. 

We did that in a very significant 
way, by funding a float in this 
parade. That float was viewed by 
people lining the streets of 
Montreal - about 100,000 to 
150,000 people, it was estimated. 
The viewing audience, on 
television on both networks, was 
something like 3 million or 4 
million people. There was no way 
we could have ever afforded to buy 
that kind of promotional time. We 
did it through a very 
well-conceived and planned float 
that depicted, in a caricature 
sense,. the landing of the Vikings 
in Newfoundland, and the whole 
focus of that was Newfoundland and 
Labrador, 1, 000 years of tourism. 
Where else in North America -

MR. HISCOCK: 
What about Red Bay? 

MR. BARRETT: 
Red Bay is coming up. 
to mention that 

I was going 
and the 

significance of that and the fact 
that that has been identified not 
only by this department but by my 
colleagues in Culture, Recreation 
and Youth (Mr. Matthews) and 
Rural, Agricultural and Northern 
Development (Mr. R. Aylward). We 
have formed a common committee in 
association with the residents of 
Red Bay, and in association with 
the residents of other areas in 
the Red Bay area, to develop a 
master plan for the development of 
the Red Bay site. 

The significance of this is 
bit as meaningful as that 
Viking settlement 
L'Anse-au-Meadow. We fully 
to pursue this development, 
can only be done properly. 

every 
of the 

in 
intend 
but it 

There 
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is no point in rushing in, putting 
up a bunch of tin houses , a bunch 
of wooden shacks, to accommodate a 
few early visitors. If it is not 
done with class, if it is not done 
with the architectural flavour of 
the people who founded it, who 
settled there originally, if it is 
not done with that kind of style, 
then it will never work. It is 
our responsibility, both as 
members and as a government, to 
see that the treatment of that 
area is respected and done with a 
lot of class. 

I would like to acknowledge the 
comments of the m~mber for 
Naskaupi (Mr. Kelland) with 
respect to the initiatives that 
have _been happening in his area of 
Labrador. I was most fortunate in 
being the person to pervade the 
news of some funding assistance 
under the Tourism Agreement to 
permit some additional work on the 
ski facilities in Happy Valley -
Goose Bay. I was also most 
pleased to have attended the 
Labrador Canoe Regatta. As a 
matter of fact, I attended as the 
patron of the Labrador Canoe 
Regatta. The member for Naskaupi, 
I think, was the one who proposed 
me for the position. I think it 
is fantastic! 

There have been some comments by 
several members, on both sides, 
about the deplorable conditions 
that people have to face when they 
get on the ferries coming into 
Newfoundland, but, unfortunately, 
I think, that a lot of the reasons 
they have given respecting that 
have been based on the last number 
of years. This year, I must say, 
I have been very, very happy and 
pleased to see a new appointment 
as Vice-President of operations in 
Newfoundland, a gentleman, Mr. Don 
Newman, who has shown me, in every 
sense of the word, a deep desire 
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and commitment on his part and on 
the part of CN Marine to 
significantly upgrade and change 
the focus of the service on the 
Gulf. There is no question in my 
mind that that . gentleman is going 
to be successful in his endeavour. 

One of the things, of course, that 
he has going for him is that the 
new ferry, the new Caribou, is 
just about complete. It is 
supposed to be going into service 
in February, so it will be up and 
running, and all the bugs out, by 
the start of the Summer tourism 
season. CN, for once, have 
dedicated a vessel to convey 
people to Newfoundland which has 
been built to convey people and 
not to convey rail cars or highway 
trucks. It is something that will 
be sensitive to the comfort of 
people who are travelling, and I 
think this will, in no small 
measure, change entirely the 
perspective of Newfoundlanders, 
and others, travelling on that 
service. Mr. Speaker, I think 
that that will indicate, and 
hopefully will diminish, the 
number of complaints arising from 
users of that service. 

I acknowledge and appreciate the 
comments of the member for Menihek 
regarding the work of the staff at 
the Regional Development Office in 
his district. Very unfortunately, 
the contribution and capabilities 
of staff people of departments are 
not recognized often enough. 
These people are very 
professional, they are 
non-political, they go about their 
business in a very dedicated way, 
and I am glad to see that at least 
some people recognize that. 

One of the comments concerning the 
treatment of Labrador as a 
destination point, of course, 
addresses the difficulties of road 
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transportation in that part of the 
Province. Of course, that is 
beyond and outside the purview, 
the responsibility of my 
department. That is a great way 
to be able to back away from that 
one. However, I would also like 
to mention, and I think you should 
be aware of the fact, that one of 
the most significant attractions 
to Labrador is its remoteness, is 
the fact that it has the 
capability of people going in 
there in a totally exotic and 
remote environment. I think that 
is something that should not be 
lost sight of, that that is 
singularly one of the major 
attractions to that part of our 
Province. There is no question 
that the road would bring in a lot 
more mainland Canadian tourists, 
however, we will have to deal with 
that. But the government of this 
Province is committed to a 
Trans-Labrador Highway. It is not 
only saying it, but has made every 
effort to see that the funding is 
put in place to allow that to 
happen. But it does take time. 
It cannot be done overnight. I 
move second reading. 

Ladies and gentlemen, 
thank you very much. 

SOME BON. MEMBERS: 
Bear, hear! 

members, 

on motion, a bill, "An Act To 
Style The Department Of 
Development As The Department Of 
Development And Tourism,n read a 
second time, ordered referred to a 
Committee of the Whole Bouse on 
tomorrow. (Bill No. 9) 

Motion, second reading of a bill, 
•An Act To Amend The Workers' 
Compensation Act, 1983." (Bill 
No. 19) 

MR. SPEAKER: 
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The hon. the Minister of Labour. 

SOME BON. MEMBERS: 
Hear, hear! 

MR. BLANCHARD: 
Thank you, Mr. Speaker. Mr. 

Speaker, I am pleased to introduce 
for second reading Bill No. 19, 
nAn Act To Amend The Workers' 
Compensation Act, 1983.n Mr. 
Speaker, in the context of what we 
know as being complicated 
legislation, such as the Workers' 
Compensation Act, this is a 
relatively minor bill and it is 
primarily, except for one clause, 
I would think, the possible 
exception of Clause 3 of the bill, 
housekeeping. 

Clause 1 of the bill, Mr. Speaker, 
expands the definition of injury 
to include the word 'death'. Now, 
it has always been acknowledged, 
Mr. Speaker, that death as the 
result of an injury was meant to 
be included in the definition of 
injury and, in fact, it always has 
been included. In the case where 
survivor's benefits are paid where 
death results from injury, the 
slight amendment simply clarifies 
the definition. 

The second part of Clause 1, Mr. 
Speaker, actually introduces a new 
definition, the definition of 
settlement. Of course, with the 
introduction of that new 
definition, it brings about a 
consequential amendment to Section 
( 33) of the Workers' Compensation 
Act which refers to, in 
sub-sections ( 8) and ( 9) of that 
act, compromised settlement. The 
need for this amendment, Mr. 
Speaker, was brought about by a 
Supreme Court judge who felt that 
the words 'compromised settlement' 
were somewhat ambiguous. A 
settlement is a settlement, 
whether it is a compromised 
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settlement, meaning a settlement 
obtained out of court which, of 
course, could only be the case of 
a third party claim. Whether it 
was a settlement through the court 
or a compromised settlement 
outside the court, then it ought 
to be clear. This definition 
would make that clear. 

Now, Mr. Speaker, Clause 3 of the 
bill, in reality, integrates ' 
benefits which a claimant might 
receive from the Workers' 
Compensation Commission with those 
that he might receive from a 
Canada Pension Plan claim. 

MR. BARRY: 
Does it have the effect of 
increasing the amount that a 
worker's family would be entitled 
to? 

MR. BLANCHARD: 
No. It may, Mr. Speaker, in some 
cases clarify the situation that a 
worker would not be able to 
receive more than full salary, 
such as could possibly happen. It 
has not been happening, but where 
a worker suffers an injury and 
makes a claim for Workers' 
Compensation benefits, has the 
claim approved and starts to 
receive benefits and, at the same 
time, files a claim under the 
Canada Pension Plan for benefits 
under that plan and succeeds in 
that claim, also, then the total 
of the two payments could exceed 
100 per cent of what he had earned 
prior to the in jury. Of course, 
that was never the intent of the 
legislation and would, in fact, 
make it very difficult, if not 
impossible, to rehabilitate the 
worker back into the work force. 
There would be no incentive for a 
worker to be rehabilitated back 
into the work force if he could 
earn full salary or more salary 
than he had earned at the time of 
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the accident e 

So, Mr. Speaker, in this 
particular clause I intend to lead 
in an amendment at the Committee 
stage which will change the clause 
as it is right here. It will have 
the effect of striking out the 
reference to a twelve month 
period, and also strike out the 
reference to determining surviving 
spouses entitlement. 

In reality, when that amendment 
was drawn up it was thought that 
benefits paid under the Canada 
Pension Plan would not come into 
effect until after the expiration 
of twelve months from the date of 
the injury, but we now find that 
the Canada Pension Plan can 
actually pick up benefits dating 
back, I believe, to within four 
months of the date of the injury. 
So I will propose an amendment to 
clarify that and to also strike 
out the potential for loss of 
benefits by surviving dependents. 

Mr. Speaker~ clause (4) of the 
bill will really protect any new 
operator of the St. Lawrence mine 
from being saddled with the high 
Workers' Compensation assessments 
that were levied against the 
former operators·, Alcan. As you 
know, Mr. Speaker, with the 
disaster that occurred, government 
regarded it as a disaster, the 
amount of damage and suffering 
from that mine down there in the 
early years, a special provision 
was put in and this will not in 
anyway, Sir, alter the benefits to 
surviving relatives or spouses of 
miners who suffered from that 
disaster. It simply, as I stated 
at the beginning, will relieve any 
new operator from the high 
assessment rates which were 
assessed against the previous 
operator. 
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Mr. Speaker, as I said, this is 
primarily housekeeping. I regard 
clauses ( 1) , ( 2) , and ( 4) to be 
housekeeping clauses, really. The 
only substantive clause, I guess, 
would be clause ( 3) • I have no 
intention to belabour this matter 
and I propose for second reading 
Bill No. 19, •An Act To Amend The 
Workers' Compensation Act, 1983". 

MR. BARRY: 
Mr. Barry. 

MR. SPEAKER: 
The hon. the 
Opposition. 

MR. BARRY: 

Leader of the 

Could we just go back with respect 
to sections ( 1 ) and ( 2) , why we 
need to have injury include 
'death', and what consequence this 
definition of settlement will have? 

MR. BLANCHARD: 
Well, Mr. Speaker, I can really 
answer that question, I guess, in 
closing the debate but, as I 
stated at the beginning, it has 
always been the question that has 
arisen through lawyers and through 
courts, I understand, with respect 
to why death had not been included 
under the definition of injury in 
the Act. Because in reality, as I 
said, it has always been taken 
that death as a result of an 
injury was meant to be included in 
the definition and, in fact, it 
always has been. But because the 
question has arisen we said, •let 
us change it, let us clarify it." 
Really, it is the same way that 
settlement was looked upon as a 
particular type of settlement and, 
as you mentioned too, that change 
was brought about too, a new 
definition of settlement, so that 
it would include a court 
settlement as well as a compromise 
settlement outside of the courts. 
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Thank you, Mr. Speaker. 

SOME HON. MEMBERS: 
Hear, hear! 

MR. BARRY: 
Mr. Speaker. 

MR. SPEAKER (Hickey): 
The hen. the Leader of the 
Opposition. 

SOME HON. MEMBERS: 
Hear, hear! 

MR. BARRY: 
Mr. Speaker, Sections ( 1) and ( 2) 

of this act, I think, will not 
cause difficulties with us. I 
have to check something on Clause 
2. Clause (3), I do not like 
anything that takes away from the 
compensation available to Workers' 
Compensation recipients. I do not 
like anything that reduces what 
they are entitled to because, all 
too often, unfortunately, they are 
entitled to too little, so we may 
have some questions in the 
Committee stage for the minister 
on this. 

Similarly Clause (4), as I 
understand the minister, would 
have the affect of exempting the 
new operators - Minworth - from 
the heavy assessments that were 
applicable because of the bad 
claims experience of the previous 
operator and that were applicable 
to the previous operator. That is 
fine as long as the new operation 
is going to meet with a clean and 
improved claims experience, but 
time will tell that and we would 
hope that the Minister of Mines 
(Mr. Dinn) , well I guess the 
Minister of Labour (Mr. 
Blanchard), the Mines Inspection 
people now with that department, 
will ensure that the mining 
operation of St. Lawrence is 
carried on in a fashion that will 
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be safe and not injurious to the 
health of miners. But there are 
risks that have to be taken and 
that situation has to be monitored 
very carefully. The radon gas is 
still there and the proper 
approach has to be taken. New 
techniques in mining, new methods 
in approaching the mining which, I 
understand, Minworth will be 
utilizing, will reduce the risk, 
but it is something that has to be 
monitored. 

Mr. Speaker, this is one of the 
few remaining bills where we feel 
there should be somewhat of an 
extensive debate. Our debate will 
have to do with the broader issue 
of the Workers' Compensation 
process as it now operates. 

We feel, and this is confirmed by 
the large number of enquiries and 
requests for assistance that we 
get, that the present Workers' 
Compensation process is not 
working. There are too many 
people who are going through a 
kafkaesque experience, are really 
almost at the arbitrary whim of 
bureaucrats in the system, who 
then, when they seek to appeal 
those decisions, are going back to 
the supervisors of those 
bureaucrats who have a vested 
interest in the system. 

We know the minister has expressed 
similar concerns himself. We are 
not trying to make this a partisan 
debate. What we are trying to do 
is to make a constructive 
suggestion that the minister might 
consider. I am not going to do 
this myself, but the member for 
Bonavista North (Mr. Lush) who is 
the Manpower and Labour critic, 
will be proposing a further 
amendment, not to change what is 
set out in this bill, but to tack 
on to the bill a provision for a 
Workers' Compensation appeals 
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tribunal, so that an independent 
appeal body - I would like for the 
minister to hear this. 

MR. SPEAKER: 
Order, please! 

MR. BARRY: 
So that an independent appeal body 
could be available. We feel that 
at present the Board of 
Commissioners, who now have the 
right of appeal, and I have to 
confess, I am a little confused. 
Although I have been down there a 
number of times, I am confused as 
to what is meant in the first 
instance you are entitled to a 
public hearing for the 
Commission. If you are not happy 
with the decision of the 
Commission, then you are entitled 
to appeal to the Board of 
Commissioners, but the Board of 
Commissioners constitutes part of 
the Commission. They are the same 
people. Sometimes you go and 
appeal from a bureaucratic 
decision, you go and appeal from 
the Director of Claims or somebody 
who has done something - I do not 
recall whether you go through the 
Commission first in that instance, 
if your are dissatisfied say with 
a decision of the Director of 
Claims - you would end up 
appealing to the Commission and 
there would be one member of the 
Board of Commissioners who will 
hear that, in all probability. 
Then you go and appeal and that 
same commissioner will sit on the 
Board of Commissioners on 
appeals. 

We submit, sure, have the public 
hearing that is available to the 
commissioners but insert, as has 
been done elsewhere, a change. 
The minister may or may not be 
aware of this, but the provinces 
of Ontario, Quebec and British 
Columbia - I am not aware about 

L3937 December 3, 1985 Vol XL 

Saskatchewan, maybe Saskatchewan, 
the minister says Saskatchewan as 
well - have an independent appeals 
tribunal. This tribunal has the 
jurisdiction to review decisions 
of the Commission and to either 
confirm, or reject, or modify 
them. We would ask the minister 
to seriously look at a similar 
system for this Province. 

I think it is worthwhile to refer 
to some of these cases. I just 
had a random sample obtained of 
the enquiries that I get, and I 
know the minister has gotten them 
himself. I have copied the 
minister and the minister has from 
time to time assisted in having 
certain matters cleared up. I 
want to give credit where credit 
is due. We have, Mr. Speaker, a 
random sample of the types of 
complaints that we get. You might 
get a person who has been in jured 
on the job and has been put on 
light work. Everybody agrees, the 
doctors agree and the board agrees 
that the person cannot go back to 
the same job that he or she was on 
when they were injured. However, 
they say the individual can take 
light work that does not involve 
lifting, pushing or things that 
mic_:rht stain the back, the neck or 
whatever is the injured portion of 
the body. 

Now, we all know what the 
employment situation is like in 
this Province. What has been 
happening as far as I can see is 
that the Workers' Compensation 
Commission has been taking the 
position that this employee is 
ready to go to work and these 
people have had their claims cut. 
It is usually because they are not 
able to satisfy the commission 
that they are making a sufficient 
effort to find this light work. 
Just picture a person out in a 
rural community, or even in St. 
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John's, just picture that 
individual with the level of 
unemployment that is there now in 
the Province going out day after 
day, going in applying for a job 
and starting of explaining to the 
employer he has been injured and 
he can only take light work. Now, 
you can see that employer just rub 
his hands and saying, "Well, 
whoopee-do, have I got a dandy 
here! I had better grab hold of 
this person before somebody else 
gets him. n What is happening is 
that these people are being ·sent -
and they have to show this silly, 
foolish schedule where on a daily, 
weekly, or monthly pasis they have 
a quota. They have to visit at 
least ten businesses a day, a 
week, a month or whatever. These 
people go out and knock on door 
after door and they say to 
themselves, "What is the sense of 
this craziness? There are no jobs 
for people who are on heavy work! 
The bulls and bears of men and 
women who can go out and carry a 
cord of wood on their backs cannot 
get jobs." Now, it is not fair. 
It is just not fair to have these 
people cut off, and that is 
happening. 

MR. FLIGHT: 
Hear, hear! 

MR. BARRY: 
Now, another example I bring to 
the ~nister's attention is the 
case where the individual, say, 
has slipped and fallen on a floor 
or slipped off a piece of 
machinery and been whiplashed. 
There is uncertainty over whether 
or not surgery will correct the 
problem. I can tell the minister 
that as a lawyer, I have had a 
fair number of these types of 
cases, not necessarily 
compensation, but motor vehicle 
accident claims and so forth. You 
will get an opinion from a doctor 
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that there is say - let us give 
the bene£ it of the doubt to the 
board - that there is a 60/40 
probability of surgery on the 
spine improving the person's 
condition; let us even make it 
70/30, there is a 30 per cent 
chance that it will not make any 
improvement, even if the surgery 
is successful; and, as the 
Minister of Health (Dr. Twomey) 
can tell the minister, there is in 
every such operation a very grave 
risk that there might be on the 
operating table a development that 
could result in that individual 
being wiped out for good or even 
killed. How great the risk is 
will depend on the condition, but 
I tell you there are no operations 
where you will get a doctor - the 
Minister of Health might confirm 
this - to say "there is no risk to 
the life of this individual" when 
you are operating on a person's 
spine. 

What has been happening is the 
board has been taking the position 
that the individual should submit 
himself to surgery or he is going 
to be cut off. I think that that 
is a shocking indi tement on that 
system and it is something that 
cannot be permitted to continue. 

The other side of the coin, Mr. 
Speaker - and we have to try to be 
balanced in debate and be fair to 
the difficulties that the minister 
finds himself in and that the 
board finds itself in - is that 
the board is given responsibility 
for management of the fund, and 
the board has to try to squeeze 
their claims down as far as they 
can, control their expenditures as 
far as they can, in order to keep 
the premiums down that employers 
pay; and Workers' Compensation 
premiums are becoming a sizeable 
cost of doing business in this 
Province today, a matter which, 
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incidentally, goes to· the 
efficiency of the current 
Commission's operations, which is 
a matter for some investigation. 

But we are aware of the need, Mr. 
Speaker, to ensure that the 
Commission operates at the least 
possible cost, whether it be to 
the taxpayer or to the employer, 
and it is really to the employer 
because it is a fund that it 
contemplates the employer · paying. 
So we know that the Board of 
Commissioners finds itself in a 
difficult position. It has to try 
to be tough in order to save 
money. 

But I say to the minister, that is 
all the more reason for putting in 
place an independent tribunal. I 
cannot see the minister. I would 
like to be able to see him, to see 
if I am getting any response or if 
I am putting him asleep. Maybe 
when the member for Grand Falls 
finishes his little chat, we can 
get back on track. 

MR. SIMMS: 
we were listening. 

MR. BARRY: 
Yes, I know. 
captivated. 

You are absolutely 

Now, I would like the minister · ·to· · 
consider an arrangement -such as 
the Labour Relations Board where, 
Mr. Speaker, you have 
representatives from both the 
employer and the employee, equal 
numbers, sitting on the Appeals 
Tribunal. You would bring these 
individuals in from the private 
sector, representative of work~rs 
and representative of employers, 
and they would be the last resort, 
except for matters of 
jurisdictional law where right now 
you can go to the Supreme Court. 
But apart from that, the Appeals 
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Tribunal would be the court of 
last resort. It would be entitled 
to review decisions of the 
Workers' Compensation Commission 
relating to whether or not a 
person is entitled to 
compensation, how long a person is 
entitled to compensation, and how 
much compensation. All of these 
matters would be dealt with by 
this independent Workers' 
Compensation Appeal Tribunal. I 
suspect the minister is 
sympathetic to such an approach. 
From comments that he has made 
over the last several months. He 
has expressed, because of the 
enquiries he has received, a 
similar concern. 

The member for Gander (Mr. Baker), 
I think, is going to follow up on 
this aspect of it. He has the 
report of the Ombudsman, the 
Parliamentary Commissioner or 
Ombudsman. It is worth members' 
while to look at that report and 
see the percentage of the cases 
which relate to the Workers' 
Compensation Commission. A very 
large number of the Ombudsman's 
cases are cases which go to him 
from people who are not satisfied 
and feel that they are being dealt 
unfairly by the Workers' 
Compensation Commission. 

Mr. Speaker, we have - I will just 
run through a sample series of 
letters here - a case, such as I 
mentioned, an individual -

MR. J. CARTER: 
This is a filibuster. 

MR. BARRY: 
Mr. Speaker, let the record show, 
and for heavens sake let somebody 
out there tell the people of St. 
John's North and tell the general 
public, that the member for St. 
John' s North (Mr. J. Carter) has 
no interest in having the position 
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of injured workers in this 
Province improved. Let the record 
show that and let the people of 
Newfoundland be aware that this is 
the case. 

Mr. Speaker, in November, 1985, I 
write a letter to the Chairman of 
the Commission on behalf of a 
person who has contacted me where 
they have discontinued his claim, 
based on the fact that, in their 
opinion, he should be able to 
return to some type of employment 
activity. This is despite having 
a letter from a doctor saying that 
he should be. put on chronic 
disability. This is a little 
twist now. This individual is 
illiterate. Okay? Now, I do not 
know how many there are but we 
still have some, and not just 
functionally illiterate. 
Apparently this individual cannot 
read or write. The Commissiqn is 
taking the position that he has to 
submit himself to rehabilitation. 
But, because of his illiteracy, he 
is not able to enter into any of 
the programmes. 

Now it would be fine if the 
Commission were starting at the 
stage of saying, nstep one is 
going to - what do they call them 
now? - teachers on wheels or these 
various adult educational 
programmes that they have for 
dealing with illiteracy and we 
will pay the individual while he 
tries to get the basics of reading 
and writing. n No, they are not 
saying that. Do you know what the 
Commission is saying? They are 
not prepared to look at this in 
what has become a fashionable to 
call a holistic sense, to look at 
all the circumstances of the 
individual, they ·are saying that 
his illiteracy is irrelevant to 
whether or not he is capable of 
doing work. They are saying, if 
he were literate, if he were able 
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to read and write, he would be 
able to go into a rehabilitation 
programme, for which he would 
entitled to receive compensation 
while he is doing that, but they 
are not prepared to consider the 
personal circumstances of his 
case, Mr. Speaker. They are not 
prepared to consider it. 

Let me give you another example of 
the callousness that we see coming 
out. Regrettably I have to say 
this, Mr. Speaker, its 
callousness. They refer back in 
this case, and I will not say 
which one of the commissioners, 
but the commission's decision 
refers back in this case some 
seventeen years to when the 
gentleman's wife had a nervous 
breakdown. They go back to 196 7 , 
eighteen years, and he quotes in 
his decision, at that point in 
time , n According to the employer, 
Mrs. Blank had the man, n that is 
her husband, ndriven up the 
wall.n All right? Eighteen years 
ago, referring back to -

MR. TOBIN: 
Are you going to table that? 

MR. BARRY: 
I will table members opposite in a 
second. Table them, and gut them 
head on, Mr. Speaker. 

Now look, let the member for 
Burin-Placentia West (Mr. Tobin) 
just understand what he is 
saying. Okay? We have 
individuals that are suffering out 
there and now the member wants to 
have their name dragged through a 
public discussion. Do you want 
the individual personal details of 
these cases made public? Is that 
what you want? We have to do that 
in order to get action from 
members opposite? Is that what 
the member is saying? 
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MR. TOBIN: 
A point of order, Mr. Speaker. 

MR. SPEAKER: 
A point of order, the han. the 
member for Burin-Placentia West. 

MR. TOBIN: 
Mr. Speaker, I was sitting in my 
chair listening to the points that 
the Leader of the Opposition (Mr. 
Barry) was making. As a matter of 
fact, Mr. Speaker, I was listening 
to him with a great deal of 
interest as I too am concerned 
about what is happening with 
Workers' Compensation. I have 
been down there as I am sure most 
han. members in terms of appeals. 
I was interested in the case that 
the han. Leader of the Opposition 
made reference to. I was not 
asking to have names smeared 
across the Bouse of Assembly, Mr. 
Speaker, far from it. I totally 
agree with what he is saying. I 
just wanted to know if he would 
inform me about the case, probably 
afterwards. I did not stand here 
and ask to have that tabled. I 
just asked for a statement, Mr. 
Speaker. It is not my practice, 
to smear people or drag the names 
of people, Mr. Speaker -

SOME BON. MEMBERS: 
Oh, oh! 

MR. TULK: 
Who drafted the Premier's 
resolution? 

MR. TOBIN: 
Mr. Speaker, it is not the policy 
of anyone on this side to drag the 
names of people before the Table 
of this Bouse. We can leave that, 
Mr. Speaker, to the member for 
Mount Scio (Mr. Barry) who has 
been good at it in the last couple 
of months. 

MR. BARRY: 
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There is no point of order there, 
Mr. Speaker. 

MR. SPEAKER: 
To that point of order, there is 
no point of order. 

MR. BARRY: 
I have been in that Chair, I have 
sat in the Chair, unlike the 
member for Grand Falls (Mr. 
Simms), I learned something when I 
sat in the Chair. 

Mr. Speaker, all members, I am 
sure, on both sides of the Bouse 
have an interest in seeing that 
this system be made as good as it 
is possible to make it within the 
resources available to this 
Province, keeping in mind that 
there are other needs and other 
demands on the public purse. I do 
not think that this would 
necessarily 
increased 
commission. 
result in 

resolve in any 
expense to the 

I think what it would 
would be increased 

equity, increased fairness, a 
better system, a system that would 
better protect the workers of this 
Province than the system we now 
have. 

Mr. Speaker, this is an example 
now of where the Commissioner's 
decision in 1985 is coloured by 
the fact that there was a claim in 
1967, a - completely different 
claim, but where the individual's 
wife had a nervous breakdown. And 
she admitted it to me. She came 
in, she was almost crying, in 
tears and she said to me, nLook, 
that is right." I think she has 
just lost a child if I remember 
correctly and : she was going 
through a tremendous trauma. I 
might say that the person was 
represented by a member sitting on 
the other side.. I will not go 
into names, but ~as represented by 
a member sitting on the other 
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side, a person who would have, I 
am sure, a keen interest in seeing 
that this sort of thing would be 
resolved, but would not feel able 
to become involved in the case 
because his law firm was involved 
with the thing. 

The situation is that this was a 
decision where they had asked the 
Commission to review its original 
decision, as they are entitled to 
do under the Workers' Compensation 
Act. It was reviewed by the 
Commission and they again brought 
down the same decision, that it 
was going to be cut-off. Now the 
person indicated that she had had, 
I think, a child die or something 
as tramatic. My memory is not 
clear about the facts. She had a 
nervous breakdown and that 1967 
claim, her husband's position was 
affected by the fact that she was 
going through a period of a 
nervous breakdown. But she is 
fine now. She has raised, Mr. 
Speaker, a family of four or 
five. They are all grown up or 
just about grown up. She has made 
a tremendous contribution to that 
family. She has gotten her act 
together and now she is in a 
position where, because her 
husband has been injured on the 
job, is illiterate and unable to 
be rehabilitated, they are on 
welfare. They have fought all 
their lives to stay off welfare or 
off social assistance. 

DR. COLLINS: 
Would you adjourn the debate? 

MR. BARRY: 
Yes, Mr. Speaker. I adjourn the 
debate. 

DR. COLLINS: 
Mr. Speaker. 

MR. SPEAKER: 
The hon. the Minister of Finance. 
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DR. COLLINS: 
Mr. Speaker, I move that the House 
at its rising do adjourn until 
tomorrow -

MR. BARRY: 
Before we adjourn, Mr. Speaker. 
We, as I say, would like to see 
some extensive debate on this 
bill. Tomorrow is Private Members 
Day. There is still some debate 
that should be continued on this 
important matter that is before 
the House for debate but it might 
not be necessary to take up all 
Private Members Day in completing 

-debate on it. If members were 
agreeable, we would be agreeable 
to having that debate expedited 
and concluded earlier than it 
might otherwise be and move on to 
continue with the legislation that 
is now before the House. 

DR. COLLINS: 
Mr. Speaker, do I understand then 
that tomorrow would not be Private 
Members Day, that we would 
continue the debate and then the 
government would call other orders? 

MR. BARRY: 
Mr. Speaker, I would not recommend 
that we not call the Private 
Members Resolution at all because 
it is a matter of some 
significance. Day care is 
something that we do not want to 
have treated as something that is 
not important, but considering 
there was extensive debate last 
week, it may not be necessary to 
take the full afternoon debating 
the resolution. If all members 
were in agreement, we could 
continue the debate until it was 
felt that it had been sufficiently 
discussed and explored and then we 
could move on to whatever 
legislation is remaining to be 
dealt with in order and, 
presumably, continue on with 
debate on this one. I offer our 
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co-operation, that is all. 

DR. COLLINS: 
Mr. Speaker, I think that will be 
quite acceptable but I understand 
that the hon. member opposite 
would not like to fix a time, such 
as half an hour for the Private 
Members motion or three quarters 
of an hour or something of that 
order. 

MR. BARRY: 
If the minister wished, we would 
not object to setting one hour. 

DR. COLLINS: 
Yes, I think that would be 
agreeable, Mr. Speaker. 

MR. FENWICK: 
Mr. Speaker. 

MR. SPEAKER: 
The hon. the member for Menihek. 

MR. FENWICK: 
Mr. Speaker, if it was any other 
motion other than the one on day 
care, I think that that would be a 
reasonable suggestion, but that is 
an extremely important Private 
Members Resolution." There may be 
a lot of other members who want to 
speak on it. I would be very 
careful about putting a time limit 
on it. I suggest that we see what 
happens tomorrow at the start of 
this House of Assembly. 

MR. BARRY: 
Well, why do we not aim at an hour 
but just play it by ear until we 
see who is going to be speaking? 

SOME HON. MEMBERS: 
Yes, yes. 

On motion, the House at its rising 
adjourned until tomorrow, 
Wednesday, at 3:00 p.m. 
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QUESTION # 27 

Mr~ Efford (Port de Grave) to ask the Minister of Public 

Works and Services to lay upon the Table of the House the following 

information: -

(1) What is the total cost of renovations conducted in the 

Premier's Office on the eighth floor this summer? 

(2) What is the total cost of renovations conducted on the 

$1 million formet ·press room_ on the eleventh floor? 
· , I i •\' ~ ~ · 

(3) Provide a detailed breakdown of the ' cost incurrred in 

renovatioins on the eighth floor according to: -

(a) labour provided by his Department, 

(b) labour provided from outside his Department, 

(c) building materials, 

(d) furniture, and 

(e) fees for interior design. 

(4) What is the cost, to date, of the new Confederation Building 

Complex? 

(5) What are the names of the main contractors and sub-contractors? 

(6) What has happened to materials such as panelling, various 

pieces of furniture and other equipment that were previously 

used in the Premier's former office? 

(7) Is it true, in particular, that the high grade panelling 

was ripped off the wall by a bar? 

(8) When does the Minister intend to offer suitable facilities, 

in terms of space and equipment, to the Press Gallery 

and press, in general? 

ANSWER 

1. This information was tabled a short time ago in the House 

of Assembly. 

2. This information was tabled in the House of Assembly two 

years ago. 

3. This information was tabled in the House of Assembly a 

short time ago. 
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4. The cost to date of the new Confederation Building Complex 

is within the Estimates of approxi~ately $40 million. 

5. The main contractors and sub-contractors for the Confederation 

Building Complex are: 

Involved in all contracts - Tekcon Management Limited 

- Team 3 Design Limited 

- Trican Consultants (BFL Consultants 
& Shawmont Nfld. Ltd.) 

Contract . 'A' -Site Clearance- Seabord Construction . Limited 

Contract 'B' - Shell Building - Seabord Construction Ltd. (General 
Contractor) 

- G. J. Cahill (Electrical) 

- Beckei Contractors Ltd. (Mechanical) 

- Vipond Sprinkler (Fire Protection) 

- Harris Steel (Rebar) - Simon 
Lono Ltd. (Roofing) 

- Robertson (Metal Work) -
Metalcraft (Misc. Metalwork) 

- Jack Green Limited (Masonry) 

- E. H. Gullage (Windows) 

- Newfoundland Design Associates 
(Structural Consultants) 

- Newfoundland Geosciences 
(Masonry Inspection & Testing) 

- Inspection Services Limited 
(Welding Inspection) 

Contract 'C' - Interior Work - Seabord Construction Limited 
(General Contractor) 

- Jack Green Limited (Masonry) 

- J. C. Pratt (1974) Ltd. (Wood Doors) 

- J. C. Pratt (1974) Ltd. (Finish HardwarE 

Guildfords Ltd. (Metal Stud & 
Gypsum Board) 

- Whittle Brothers (Painting) 
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- Cody Food Ltd. (Food Services 
Equipment) 

- Saunders & Howell (Woodwork) 

- Del Tile & Terrazzo (Washrooms) 

- Baker Flooring (Flooring) 

Contract · 'D' - Link and Associated Work 

- Elliston Developments Ltd. 
(General Contractor) 

- Becker Contracting Ltd. (Mechanical) 

- G. J. Cahill (Electrical) 

- Vipond Sprinkler Ltd. (Fire Protection) 

- Robertson (Steel) 

- Simon Lono Limited - Roofing 

- Thomas Glass (Glass) 

- Color Tone Painting Ltd. (Painting) · 

- Rosa Tile (Tile) 

- Baker Flooring 

Contract 'E' - Interior Completion 

- Olympic Construction Limited 
(General Contractor) 

- Vipond Sprinkler (Fire Protection) 

- Air Tite Sheet Metal (Mechanical) 

- Anco Limited (Electrical) 

- Atlantic Specialties {Knoll Office) 

- Full-height Pttns. 

- Superior Office Equipment (Haworth) 

- Low-height Partition 

- Saunders & Howell (Architectural 
Woodwork) 

- Baker Flooring (Carpet) 

- Atlantic Tile Ltd. (Ceramic 
& Quarry Tile) 

- Continental Marble Works 
(Cultured Marble) 

- The Greenery (Mrs. Judy Redfern) 
- Interior Planting 

-Whittle Brothers (Painting) 
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- Beothuck Crushing & Paving 
(General Contractors) 

- Easco Electric (Electrical) 

Contract 'G' - Committee- Room/Private Dining Area 

- Redwood Construction Ltd. 
(General Contractor) 

- Viking Sprinkler (Fire Protection) 
- Air Tite Sheet Metal (Mechanical) 
- Jim Murray Electric (Electrical) 
- Saunders & Howell (Architectural 

Woodwork) 
- Baker Flooring (Carpets) 
- Rosa Tile (Quarry Tile) 
- Baker Flooring (Drapery) 
- Color Tone Painting Ltd. (Painting) 

6. All surplus furniture and equipment removed from the 
Premier's Office is placed, along with such equipment 
from any other office, in storage on Government inventory 
for re-issue as further need arises. 

7. The paneling on the walls of the offices was removed with care and is presently in storage. 

8. Suitable alternate facilities will be offered for press 
use as soon as humanly possible, in keeping with the pace for renovations of the Confederation Building. 

DECEMBER 3, 1985. 
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ANSWER TO QUESTION #32 ASKED BY THE HONOURABLE MEMBER FOR 

STEPHENVILLE DIRECTED TO THE HONOURABLE MINISTER OF FOREST 

RESOURCES AND LANDS ORDER PAPER DATED NOVEMBER 29, 1985. 

(a) How much funding has been allocated to upgrade the forest 

access road in Cold Brook in Stephenville District? 

ANSWER 

A total of $27,450. 

(b) Will the complete road be upgraded to a proper level? 

ANSWER 

It was expected that an agreement for Abitibi Price to take 

over the road would be in place earlier this year. It is 

now expected that this will occur early in the new year. 

However in the event that this does not occur funds will be 

requested in the 1986-87 budget to provide grading, repair 

several areas needing fill, and some culvert replacement. 

·This work would occur late spring or early summer of next 

year, if funds are approved. 
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GOVERNMENT OF NEWFOUNDLAND AND LABRADOR 

DEPARTMENT OF CONSUMEH AFFA!nS AND COMMUNICATIONS 

P. 0. BOX 4750 
ST. JOHN'S, NFLD. 

The Honourable M. James Russell 

Minister of Consumer Affairs 

and Communications 

December 3, 1985 

AlC 5T7 

In r es ponse to th e rcmnrk s made by the M.H.A. for Port de 

Gra ve, Mr . J ohn Eff ord, t h at Ne wfoundland Light and Power 

appea r s to have introduced an exorbitant hook-up charge 

( $120. 00) in th e cas e o f a c on s tituent who was only $14.00 in 

arrears in payment o f an e l e c t ricity bill, I wish to offer the 

following inf ormation which has been obtained in discussions 

with the legal counsel fo r Newf oundland Light and Power 

Company: · 

(i) In cases where power has been disconnected, a 

reconnection fee of $15.00 is charged if reconnection is 

done during normal working hours. 

(ii) If reconnection is affected after normal \vorking hours, a 

fee ·of $30.00 is charged. 

(iii) In cases where domestic custome rs receiv e cut-off notices 

on 3 or more occasions dur i n g a 12 month ~eriod , the 

Public Utilities Board ha s au t hor ized Ne wf oundland Ligh t 

and Power to require a securi ty de pos i t o f $1 20 .00 from 

the customer. A cut-off n o ti ce i s iss u ed by Newfound l and 

Light and Power when the cust ome r is i n arrears on th e 

current bill after the discount date as well as 30% in 

arrears on the previous billing. 

This security deposit is required to be returned to the 

customer with interest 2fter 1 year if the customer has 

not been in default in payments during the period. 

In the specific case referenced by Mr. Efford, the 

individual had received 7 cut-off notices during a 9 month 

period due to consistent arrears in payment of monthly bills. 

Such being the case, Newfoundland Light and Power was 
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authorized, under authority provided by the Public Utilities 
Board, to require 9 $120.00 securi~ deposit from the customer 
in setting up a new service account at a new domestic location. 

RJJ/rj 

ROBERT J. JENKINS 
Deputy Minister 
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MR. ALYWARD (STEPHENVILLE) TO ASK THE HONOURABLE THE 
MINISTER OF CULTURE, RECREATION AND YOUTH TO LAY U.PON 
THE TABLE OF THE HOUSE THE FOLLOWING INFORMATION: 

QUESTION: 

ANSWER: 

(a) Has a contract been let for the making 
of jackets for the Winter Games and, if 
so, was it properly tendered? 

(b) Who was awarded the contract? 

(a) No contract has been awarded as yet for the 
· mak i ng of jackets for the 1987 Canada 

Winter Games. My officials are presently 
working on the design of the jacket. 

( b) When a final decision is made on the design, 
we will be going through the tender process. 
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~ffi. ALYWARD (STEPHENVILLE) TO ASK THE HONOURABLE THE 
MINISTER OF CULTURE, RECREATION AND YOUTH TO LAY UPON 
THE TABLE OF THE HOUSE THE FOLLO~ING INFORMATION: 

QUESTION: 

ANSWER: 

(a) Has a contract been let for the making 
of jackets for the Winter Games and, if 
so, was it properly tendered? 

(b) Who was awarded the contract? 

(a) No contract has been awarded as yet for the 
making of jackets for the 1987 Canada 
Winter Games . ~y officials are presently 
working on the design of the jacket . 

(b) When a final decision is made on the design. 
we will be going through the tender process. 
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Verbal question asked by Mr. C. Furey of the Minister of Public 

Works and Services - ~ 

QUESTION: 

The Honourable member wanted to know which interior design 

consultant was u·sed for the eighth floor renovations. 

ANSWER: 

Suclar Interior Design was engaged by the prime consultant 

for the Confederation Bui l ding Complex. The consultant advised 

me that they paid at the rate of $30.00 per hour, and the total 

amount was $5,541.60. 

DECEMBER 3, 1985. 




